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P R O C E E D I N G S 

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE SUSAN D. COLWELL: This i s 

the time and place set f o r the e v i d e n t i a r y hearing i n the 

three cases consolidated f o r hearing and deci s i o n captioned 

2006 Annual Price S t a b i l i t y Index/Service Price Index 

f i l i n g s of B u f f a l o V a l l e y Telephone Company at 

P-00981428F1000; Conestoga Telephone & Telegraph Company at 

P-00981429F1000; and Denver & Ephrata Telephone & Telegraph 

Company at P-00981430F1000. I am Susan Colwell, the 

A d m i n i s t r a t i v e Law Judge appointed by the Commission t o 

preside i n t h i s matter. 

I note f o r the record the attendance of the f o l l o w i n g 

counsel: on behalf of the Denver & Ephrata Companies, 

Michael L. Swindler and Jen n i f e r M. Sultzaberger; on behalf 

of the O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f , Robert V. Eckenrod; on behalf 

of the O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate, Joel Cheskis; on behalf 

of the O f f i c e of Small Business Advocate, Steven C. Gray; 

and on behalf of the Verizon Companies, Suzan D. Paiva, 

Leigh Hyer and J e f f r e y Rackow. 

Is t h a t everybody? Are there any attorneys here who 

have not signed and should? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: The f i r s t item of business are the 

two motions f o r admission pro hac v i c e made by Suzan Paiva 

on behalf of Leigh Hyer and J e f f r e y Rackow. These were 
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f i l e d on January 5, 2007. 

Are there any obj e c t i o n s t o these motions? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Hearing none, then they are granted 

and Ms. Hyer and Mr. Rackow are admitted f o r the purposes of 

these proceedings. 

Second, as you a l l know, there are numerous 

representations labeled p r o p r i e t a r y i n the testimony and i n 

the accompanying e x h i b i t s . I assume t h a t any discussion of 

these items w i l l r e q u i r e us t o use the p r o p r i e t a r y record. 

You have t o be sure t o t e l l me when you're going t o do t h a t 

because the court r e p o r t e r won't go on the p r o p r i e t a r y 

record u n t i l I ask her t o and won't come back o f f u n t i l 

she's i n s t r u c t e d t o do so. 

When we do t h a t , any person who i s not p r i v i l e g e d t o 

hear the testimony w i l l be asked t o leave the room. For 

everyone's i n f o r m a t i o n , there are two people here you may 

not recognize but they are s t a f f i n d i v i d u a l s , Mr. Dave 

Ehrhart, and a member of our ALJ l e g a l s t a f f , Eranda Vero. 

They're i n the back of the room there, they are present, and 

they can stay during t h a t time because they are my s t a f f . 

Are there any persons here who are not s i g n a t o r i e s 

who can't stay, or lawyers, who w i l l be asked t o leave, or 

i s everybody good? I j u s t want t o know i f there's anyone. 

(No response.) 

• 
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JUDGE COLWELL: Does anybody not understand what I'm 

t a l k i n g about? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: So I assume everybody i n the room 

then can stay through the p r o p r i e t a r y record; correct? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . I assume you a l l know who 

each other are and, t h e r e f o r e , you know whether or not 

t h a t ' s t r u e and w i l l t e l l me. 

The p a r t i e s have submitted a witness schedule and an 

estimate of cross-examination t h a t w i l l be needed. I 

appreciate t h a t . Thank you very much. According t o i t , 

Mr. Swindler w i l l begin. 

Go ahead, s i r . 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you, Your Honor. Your Honor, I 

would c a l l t o the stand Mr. Leonard J. Beurer. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I have t o apologize i n advance t o the 

witnesses. We're i n a hearing room where there happens t o 

be an a i r vent r i g h t at the fe e t of the witness, so whoever 

i s there i s going t o get a sp e c i a l c h i l l . I t discourages 

people from t a l k i n g too long, but aside from t h a t , i t ' s 

p r e t t y inconvenient. 

Would you ra i s e your right hand, please? 

Whereupon, 

LEONARD J . BEURER 
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having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. Please be seated. 

Mr. Swindler. 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you, Your Honor. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Beurer, could you please s t a t e your name and 

s p e l l your l a s t name f o r the record? 

A. Leonard Beurer, t h a t ' s B-e-u-r-e-r. 

Q. Mr. Beurer, have you prepared f o r t h i s 

proceeding testimony and e x h i b i t s both i n d i r e c t , r e b u t t a l 

and s u r r e b u t t a l form? 

A. Yes, I have. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, t h i s testimony has been 

i d e n t i f i e d as D&E Statement No. 1, the d i r e c t testimony of 

Leonard J. Beurer, w i t h D&E E x h i b i t 1 through D&E E x h i b i t 6; 

D&E Statement No. 1-R, the r e b u t t a l testimony of Leonard J. 

Beurer, w i t h D&E E x h i b i t s 1-R through 5-R; and D&E Statement 

No. 1-SR, the s u r r e b u t t a l testimony of Leonard J. Beurer. 

That testimony has been provided i n both p r o p r i e t a r y and 

p u b l i c versions and includes D&E E x h i b i t 1-SR. There w i l l 

a lso, Your Honor, be an e x h i b i t i d e n t i f i e d as D&E E x h i b i t 

1-RJ, which w i l l be an e x h i b i t t o Mr. Beurer's o r a l 

r e j oinder. 

Your Honor, to make i t easy f o r the p a r t i e s , and f o r 
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Your Honor and t h e c o u r t r e p o r t e r , I have p r e p a r e d a l i s t o f 

D&E's sta t e m e n t s and e x h i b i t s , because t h e e x h i b i t s do have 

v a r i o u s pages t o them, and I w i l l p r o v i d e t h a t l i s t t o 

co u n s e l . I ' v e a l r e a d y p r o v i d e d i t t o Your Honor and t o the 

c o u r t r e p o r t e r . 

JUDGE COLWELL: And I a p p r e c i a t e t h a t . 

(Whereupon, t h e documents were marked 

as D&E Statement No. 1, w i t h D&E 

E x h i b i t s Nos. 1 t h r o u g h 6; D&E 

Statement No. 1-R, w i t h D&E E x h i b i t s 

Nos. 1-R t h r o u g h 5-R; D&E Statement 

No. 1-SR, w i t h D&E E x h i b i t No. 1-SR, 

and D&E E x h i b i t No. 1-RJ f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MS. PAIVA: Mr. S w i n d l e r , w h i l e you're p a s s i n g t h a t 

o u t , may I t a k e a l o o k a t t h e e x h i b i t t o t h e o r a l r e j o i n d e r ? 

(Document handed t o Counsel Paiva.) 

MR. SWINDLER: At t h i s p o i n t we're j u s t i d e n t i f y i n g 

i t f o r the r e c o r d . 

(Counsel S w i n d l e r d i s t r i b u t i n g documents.) 

MR. SWINDLER: Can I proceed? 

(No response.) 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Beurer, w i t h r e g a r d t o t h e sta t e m e n t s and 

e x h i b i t s , D&E statements and e x h i b i t s , t h a t I have j u s t 
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i d e n t i f i e d , and as are shown on the l i s t of D&E statements 

and e x h i b i t s , were they prepared by you or under your 

su p e r v i s i o n and co n t r o l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are there any c o r r e c t i o n s , changes or 

mo d i f i c a t i o n s you wish t o make t o any of your statements or 

e x h i b i t s a t t h i s time? 

A. No. 

Q. I f I were t o ask you today the questions 

contained t h e r e i n , would your answers be the same as the 

answers contained therein? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And i s the i n f o r m a t i o n contained i n your 

statements and e x h i b i t s t r u e and c o r r e c t t o the best of your 

knowledge, i n f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

A. Yes. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, w i t h t h a t , at t h i s time we 

do have very b r i e f o r a l r e j o i n d e r f o r Mr. Beurer. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Go ahead. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Beurer, on page 5, l i n e s 2 through 4, of 

Mr. Price's s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, which i s i d e n t i f i e d as 

Verizon Statement 1.2, Mr. Price claims t h a t l e a v i n g i n 

place D&E's pre-July 1, 2006 i n t r a s t a t e access rates w i l l 

leave the D&E companies access rates s t i l l higher than they 
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should be. Can you comment? 

A. Yes. I f the D&E c a r r i e r s had never made any 

changes i n t h e i r access rates other than the Global Order 

and the 2003 J o i n t S t i p u l a t i o n Order, the rates c a l c u l a t e d 

on t h a t e x h i b i t i d e n t i f i e s what those r a t e s would be today 

had D&E not made any changes other than i n compliance wi t h 

those two orders. 

Q. When you say the e x h i b i t , are you refe r e n c i n g 

what we have marked as D&E E x h i b i t 1-RJ? 

A. Yes, I am. 

MR. SWINDLER: Let me pass t h a t out t o the p a r t i e s . 

Verizon already has a copy. 

MS. PAIVA: Yes, but we would l i k e an ex t r a copy f o r 

our witness. 

MR. SWINDLER: Sure. 

MS. PAIVA: A f t e r you pass i t out, I a c t u a l l y have an 

obj e c t i o n . 

{Document d i s t r i b u t e d by Counsel Swindler.) 

MR. SWINDLER: Copies of D&E E x h i b i t 1-RJ have been 

provided t o a l l the p a r t i e s , Your Honor, and the appropriate 

number of copies t o the court r e p o r t e r . 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, before he s t a r t s questioning 

on t h i s e x h i b i t , Verizon objects t o the i n t r o d u c t i o n of t h i s 

e x h i b i t f o r o r a l r e j o i n d e r , because j u s t l o o k i n g at t h i s and 

hearing the previous question, t h i s seems t o be a rehash of 
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ev e r y t h i n g t h a t has already been s a i d i n the w r i t t e n 

testimony, and i t also appears t o be something t h a t could 

have been presented as an e x h i b i t t o the s u r r e b u t t a l 

testimony. Given t h a t we've already had three rounds of 

w r i t t e n testimony on a f a i r l y quick turn-around, I don't 

b e l i e v e i t ' s appropriate t o come i n on r e j oinder and b r i n g 

i n anything other than i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t i s d i r e c t l y targeted 

t o the s u r r e b u t t a l and th a t i s necessary because i t hasn't 

been s t a t e d before. Therefore, we obje c t t o the use of 

E x h i b i t 1-RJ and to any o r a l r e j o i n d e r t h a t j u s t repeats 

what's already i n the testimony or could have been r a i s e d on 

s u r r e b u t t a l . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Swindler. 

MR. SWINDLER: Well, f i r s t of a l l , Your Honor, as you 

know, under 66 Pa. C.S. 315(a), the p a r t y w i t h the burden of 

proof has the o p p o r t u n i t y t o present the l a s t b i t of 

testimony, and t h a t ' s what we've done i n o r a l r e j oinder. As 

I i n d i c a t e d i n my question, i t ' s s p e c i f i c a l l y r e l a t e d to 

Mr. Price's s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, so t h a t i s completely 

appropriate. The e x h i b i t r e l a t e s s p e c i f i c a l l y t h e r e t o , and 

Mr. Beurer has i n d i c a t e d t h a t . I t i s a completely 

appropriate response t o s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, and th a t ' s 

what we present i t as. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I s t h i s a l l i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t ' s 

already i n the record, i t ' s j u s t presented i n 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

50 

MR. SWINDLER: Absolutely not, Your Honor. Maybe 

Mr. Beurer can c l a r i f y or ex p l a i n , but t h i s i s not 

in f o r m a t i o n t h a t ' s on the record or been presented i n the 

testimony up t o t h i s p o i n t . Mr. Price i n d i c a t e d i n h i s 

s u r r e b u t t a l reference t o where the access r a t e s , the 

i n t r a s t a t e access ra t e s , should be, and Mr. Beurer i s t r y i n g 

t o e x p l a i n and respond to Mr. Price's claim i n h i s 

s u r r e b u t t a l testimony w i t h t h i s e x h i b i t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Well, why don't we l e t him go 

ahead and ex p l a i n t h a t , and then w e ' l l determine whether or 

not your o b j e c t i o n should be granted. 

Go ahead. 

THE WITNESS: You want me t o e x p l a i n the e x h i b i t ? 

MS. PAIVA: And p a r t i c u l a r l y t o e x p l a i n what, i n the 

e x h i b i t , i s not already i n the record, r i g h t , Your Honor? 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t h i n k w e ' l l l e t Mr. Swindler 

present t h i s f o r what he wants i t presented f o r . 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Beurer, l o o k i n g at D&E E x h i b i t 1-RJ, can you 

please e x p l a i n what t h a t e x h i b i t shows? 

A. Yes. This e x h i b i t now shows what the rates 

would have been had the D&E c a r r i e r s only implemented the 

Global Order and the 2003 J o i n t S t i p u l a t i o n Order. A l l of 

my p r i o r e x h i b i t s had included a l l the v o l u n t a r y reductions 

t h a t D&S had done throughout t h a t p e r i o d of time, so t h i s 
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now i d e n t i f i e s , i n response t o Mr. Price's s u r r e b u t t a l 

statement, what would the rates have been had there been 

a b s o l u t e l y no changes other than those two items. 

Q. I n f a c t , what does t h i s e x h i b i t show as compared 

t o what you've i d e n t i f i e d i n your p r i o r e x h i b i t s ? 

A. That the current rates t h a t we f i l e d f o r i n our 

2006 PSI are w e l l below the rates t h a t we could have had, 

had we made no vo l u n t a r y reductions. 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, i t s t i l l seems t o me t h a t 

i t ' s d u p l i c a t i v e of the E x h i b i t 5-R t h a t was attached t o the 

r e b u t t a l testimony t h a t goes through a l l the reductions over 

the years and t h e i r impact on r a t e s . Also, I don't see why 

t h i s couldn't have been brought up i n s u r r e b u t t a l , i n 

w r i t t e n s u r r e b u t t a l , so t h a t we d i d n ' t see i t on the day of 

the hearing, i f they thought i t was necessary t o reconfigure 

the same i n f o r m a t i o n i n some d i f f e r e n t way. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I w i l l allow i t . Go ahead. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Anything f u r t h e r , Mr. Beurer, w i t h regard t o 

t h i s e x h i b i t ? 

A. No. 

Q. Thank you. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, w i t h t h a t , I request t h a t 

the D&E statements and e x h i b i t s be admitted i n t o the record 

and Mr. Beurer would be a v a i l a b l e f o r cross-examination. 

• 
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JUDGE COLWELL: We'll do the cross-examination f i r s t 

and then w e ' l l determine whether or not they're a l l 

admissible. According t o the l i s t you've given me, the 

f i r s t p a r t y t o cross-examine w i l l be OCA. 

Mr. Cheskis. 

MR. CHESKIS: We have no questions f o r t h i s witness, 

Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Very good. Also, OSBA has no 

questions? 

MR. GRAY: No questions. Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: And OTS has no questions? 

MR. ECKENROD: No questions, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Ms. Paiva. 

MS. PAIVA: Yes, I have some questions, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I thought you might. 

MS. PAIVA: The f i r s t question i s , can you hear me or 

do you want me to move the mic? 

JUDGE COLWELL: I can hear you. I don't know about 

the people behind you. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MS. PAIVA: 

Q. Mr. Beurer, can you hear me? 

A. With the wind, you're a l i t t l e b i t q u i e t , but I 

can hear you. Take i t slow. 

Q. I have a l i t t l e c o ld, so i t ' s hard t o speak up. 

m 
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Good morning, Mr. Beurer. 

A. Good morning. 

Q. We've already met. I j u s t have a few questions 

f o r you t h i s morning. 

A. Yes. 

Q. I n t h i s case, you're t e s t i f y i n g on behalf of the 

three ILECs, D&E, Conestoga and B u f f a l o V a l l e y ; correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And these three companies are s u b s i d i a r i e s of 

D&E Communications? 

A. Communications, Inc., yes. 

Q. And D&E Communications acquired the Conestoga 

and B u f f a l o V a l l e y ILECs through i t s a c q u i s i t i o n of 

Conestoga Enterprises i n 2001; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes, they d i d acquire them. I'm not sure i f i t 

was 2001 or 2002, I was not w i t h the company at t h a t time, 

but I know they d i d acquire them, yes. 

MS. PAIVA: I have a document t h a t I would l i k e t o 

show you and have marked as Verizon Cross E x h i b i t 1, so I ' l l 

take a minute t o pass t h a t out. 

(Document d i s t r i b u t e d by Counsel Paiva.) 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as Verizon Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 1 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MS. PAIVA: 
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Q. While you're loo k i n g at i t , j u s t f o r the 

record --

MR. SWINDLER: Are we supposed t o w r i t e E x h i b i t 1 on 

t h i s ? 

MS. PAIVA: Yes. Just put a 1 i n the blank. 

BY MS. PAIVA: 

Q. For the record, t h i s i s a page t h a t I p r i n t e d 

from the D&E Communications, Inc. web s i t e on January 15, 

2007 e n t i t l e d "Combined Company In f o r m a t i o n . " I j u s t wanted 

t o ask you, under the t i t l e "Combined Company Information" 

i t says t h a t "On May 24, 2002," -- t h a t t e l l s us the date --

"D&E Communications acquired Conestoga Enterprises, c r e a t i n g 

one of the nation's 2 0 l a r g e s t independent telephone 

companies." I s t h a t c o r r e c t , t h a t statement appears on the 

web s i t e ? 

A. I t appears on the web s i t e , yes. 

Q. Have you seen i t before? 

A. No. 

Q. Do you have any reason t o be l i e v e t h a t t h i s 

document i s not co r r e c t t h a t appears on the web s i t e ? 

A. I d i d not put i t together, so I don't know i f 

i t ' s c o r r e c t or i n c o r r e c t . I have no reason t o believe i t ' s 

not c o r r e c t . 

Q. Now, the three D&E ILECs, B u f f a l o Valley, 

Conestoga and D&E, they're located i n southeastern 
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Pennsylvania; i s t h a t correct? 

A. B u f f a l o V a l l e y i s up, I don't know i f you c a l l 

i t southeast, i t ' s c e r t a i n l y a l i t t l e b i t f a r t h e r t o the 

n o r t h than what Conestoga and D&E i s . 

MS. PAIVA: I thought i t would be h e l p f u l i f we j u s t 

-- I was going t o mark f o r the record here Verizon Cross-

Examination E x h i b i t 2, which i s another document I p u l l e d 

from the D&E web s i t e , and t h i s contains a map, j u s t so t h a t 

we could a l l , i n context, understand where the companies 

are. I'm going t o pass out the map so everybody can look at 

i t . 

(Document d i s t r i b u t e d by Counsel Paiva.) 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as Verizon Cross-Examination Exhibit 

No. 2 for id e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, can I ask the relevance of 

l o c a t i o n of the companies as to the questions t h a t we are 

supposed t o be dealing w i t h i n t h i s remand proceeding? 

JUDGE COLWELL: He's asking f o r an o f f e r of proof, 

Ms. Paiva. 

MS. PAIVA: Well, i n h i s w r i t t e n testimony he t a l k s 

about the companies and ge n e r a l l y where they're located, and 

I j u s t thought t o have a v i s u a l image w i t h a map of where 

they're l o c a t e d would be h e l p f u l f o r the record, and also t o 

put a context t o the c h a r a c t e r i z a t i o n of the companies, 

• 
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whether they're r u r a l or suburban or however they are, t o 

understand where they are. I'm not going t o ask a l o t of 

questions about i t . I j u s t thought i t would be h e l p f u l t o 

have him v e r i f y on the map where the companies are located. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, w e ' l l s t i p u l a t e t h a t the 

D&E companies are r u r a l ILECs. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Do you need more than that? 

MS. PAIVA: I f he would s t i p u l a t e t o the admission of 

the map i n t o the record, t h a t ' s f i n e ; I wouldn't have t o ask 

any questions about i t . 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t looks l i k e you can resume your 

questioning, Ms. Paiva. 

BY MS. PAIVA: 

Q. Mr. Beurer, do you get t o the page t h a t has the 

map? 

A. Yes, ma'am. 

Q. Just t a k i n g a look at the map, the blue o u t l i n e d 

areas are the three ILECs; correct? 

A. Yes, ma'am. 

Q. And the one t h a t i s at the top l e f t - h a n d corner 

i n Union County, Lewisburg, i s t h a t B u f f a l o Valley? 

A. Yes, ma'am. 

Q. And the one t h a t ' s s o r t of i n the middle t h a t 

has Ephrata -- i s t h a t the name of i t ? 
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Q-

correct? 

A. 

Q • 

Ephrata. 

The one t h a t has Ephrata i n i t , t h a t i s D&E; 

Yes, ma'am. 

And the f i n a l one t h a t i s over t o the r i g h t more 

and has Birdsboro i n i t , t h a t one i s Conestoga; correct? 

A. Yes, ma'am. 

Q. Based on your knowledge of the operating 

t e r r i t o r i e s of these companies, does t h i s map c o r r e c t l y 

d e p i c t where they are geographically i n Pennsylvania? 

A. Yes, ma'am. 

Q. And the surrounding areas t h a t are yellow, t h a t 

are outside the blue l i n e s , those are not p a r t of the ILEC 

t e r r i t o r y ; correct? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. Do you know what ILEC predominantly serves those 

t e r r i t o r i e s ? 

A. I assume Verizon. 

Q. Going t o your d i r e c t testimony, t a k i n g a look at 

E x h i b i t 3, E x h i b i t 3 d e t a i l s the various access r a t e 

decreases t h a t the companies have had since the Global 

Order; correct? 

A. ' Yes. 

Q. And there's one page f o r each company, so 

E x h i b i t 3 i s a three-page document; correct? 
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A. Yes. 

MR. SWINDLER: I'm s o r r y ; a re you r e f e r r i n g t o D&E 

E x h i b i t 3 

MS. PAIVA: To t h e d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y . 

MR. SWINDLER: J u s t t o c l a r i f y , t h e r e ' s n o t one page 

per company, each d i f f e r e n t company i s l i s t e d on t h e page. 

The pages are d i v i d e d by access element and --

MS. PAIVA: Are we l o o k i n g a t t h e same t h i n g ? 

MR. SWINDLER: A p p a r e n t l y n o t . 

(Document shown t o Counsel S w i n d l e r by Counsel 

Paiva.) 

MR. SWINDLER: To c l a r i f y , Ms. Paiva, you're t a l k i n g 

about E x h i b i t 3, Sheet 1. 

MS. PAIVA: Yes. Each one i s e n t i t l e d E x h i b i t 3, 

Sheet 1; one says Sheet 1 - BVT, one says Sheet 1 - CTTC, 

and t h e o t h e r one says Sheet 1 - D&E. 

MR. SWINDLER: W i t h r e g a r d t o Sheet 1, I a p o l o g i z e , 

you're c o r r e c t . 

MS. PAIVA: And i t i s a c t u a l l y E x h i b i t 3 t o t h e 

d i r e c t ; r i g h t ? 

MR. SWINDLER: E x h i b i t 3, Sheet 1. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. S w i n d l e r , i s y o u r microphone on? 

(Counsel S w i n d l e r i n d i c a t i n g . ) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes, i t i s . A l l r i g h t . Thank you. 

MS. PAIVA: I'm l o o k i n g a t E x h i b i t 3, Sheet 1. I'm 
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l o o k i n g at the sheet f o r D&E, which f o r me i s the t h i r d one 

of the sheets. 

BY MS. PAIVA: 

Q. The f i r s t set of reductions a f t e r the Global 

Order, t h a t was done e f f e c t i v e December 1, 2001; correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And D&E reduced i t s c a r r i e r charge from $6.11 t o 

$5.61; correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now, you were not employed by D&E at the time 

t h a t r e d u c t i o n was made, were you? 

A. No. 

Q. When d i d you s t a r t working f o r D&E? 

A. I n 2004. 

Q. I n 2001, were you a c t u a l l y located i n 

Pennsylvania or were you working elsewhere? 

A. No. I was working elsewhere. My s t a f f was 

working w i t h me. They've been here f o r the e n t i r e time 

p e r i o d . 

Q. What company were you working f o r i n 2001? 

A. Valor Telecommunications. 

Q. Does Valor Telecommunications do business i n 

Pennsylvania? 

A. No. 

Q. Now, s t i l l l o o k i n g at E x h i b i t 3, based on the 

• 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



60 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

three sheets, one sheet f o r each company, i t seems t o me 

t h a t the l a s t time -- before the present case, the l a s t time 

t h a t any of the companies reduced access r a t e s was November 

of 2003; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And t h a t was before you were employed by D&E; 

correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. So, i n f a c t , none of these companies have 

reduced access rates since you came t o the company, other 

than the present f i l i n g , the subject of t h i s case; correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are you aware t h a t w i t h respect t o the D&E 

e n t i t y , t h a t there was a Commission order at Docket 

R-00016682, entered November 30, 2001, t h a t a c t u a l l y 

approved t h a t f i r s t r a t e decrease t h a t was e f f e c t i v e 

December 1, 2001? 

A. No, I'm not. 

Q. So you d i d n ' t review t h a t order i n preparation 

of your testimony? 

A. I was not aware of t h a t order. I'm not aware of 

what t h a t order i s r i g h t now. 

Q. So I guess i t would be c o r r e c t t o say t h a t you 

don't know what reasons D&E might have given t o support t h a t 

f i l i n g back i n 2001? 
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A. I only know what my s t a f f has i n d i c a t e d what the 

h i s t o r y was w i t h each one of these orders; t h a t the 2001 

f i l i n g was a r a t e rebalancing t o reduce access and increase 

l o c a l . 

Q. You mentioned your s t a f f a minute ago. Do you 

know whether or not your s t a f f reviewed t h a t November 2001 

order? 

A. For t h i s proceeding? 

Q. Right, f o r t h i s proceeding. 

A. No. 

Q. So they never i n d i c a t e d t o you what the contents 

of t h a t order might have been? 

A. No. 

Q. Now I'm going t o go t o your s u r r e b u t t a l 

testimony f o r a moment. We can close E x h i b i t 3. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I'm sorry, Ms. Paiva, where d i d you 

say we're going now? 

MS. PAIVA: S u r r e b u t t a l . 

BY MS. PAIVA: 

Q. At page 5 of your s u r r e b u t t a l a t the bottom, 

l i n e s 23, 24, you st a t e t h a t , "D&E c a r r i e r s have 

h i s t o r i c a l l y been extremely d i l i g e n t i n using those 'other 

ways' t o implement the revenue increases authorized under 

t h e i r Chapter 30 plans." I t c a r r i e s over t o the next page. 

I s t h a t correct? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. Now, by "other ways" -- and you have i t i n 

qu o t a t i o n marks -- you mean increas i n g r a t e s other than 

access r a t e s , i n c r e a s i n g other non-competitive r a t e s ; 

c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are you aware t h a t Act 183, e f f e c t i v e November 

30, 2004, r e s u l t e d i n changes t o the i n f l a t i o n o f f s e t used 

t o c a l c u l a t e the companies' PSI formula and r a t e 

e n t i t l e m e n t ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I n f a c t , i n the Commission's June 23 orders on 

each of these f i l i n g s , the Commission recognized t h a t the 

three D&E ILECs' i n f l a t i o n o f f s e t s were changed by Act 183, 

any f i l i n g s subsequent t o t h a t , so t h a t they changed from 2 

percent t o zero; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes, based on the e l e c t i o n we made. 

Q. And these 2006 PSI f i l i n g s t h a t are the subject 

of t h i s proceeding are a c t u a l l y the f i r s t f i l i n g s t h a t these 

ILECs have made w i t h the new zero i n f l a t i o n o f f s e t , aren't 

they? 

A. Based on my r e c o l l e c t i o n of when the act u a l 

Chapter 30 amended plans were f i l e d i n accordance w i t h Act 

183, the 2006 f i l i n g I believe i s the f i r s t f i l i n g t h a t was 

made subsequent t o Act 183. 
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Q. And so the f i r s t f i l i n g w i t h a zero i n f l a t i o n 

o f f s e t . 

A. Yes. 

Q. To your knowledge, i s i t t r u e t h a t t h i s i s the 

f i r s t time t h a t these three companies' PSI formulas have 

a c t u a l l y generated the o p p o r t u n i t y t o increase rates or a 

p o s i t i v e PSI? 

A. No, I believe we've had a p o s i t i v e increase i n 

rates p r i o r t o t h i s . 

Q. Do you know i n what years you've had a p o s i t i v e 

increase i n rates? 

A. E i t h e r 2002 or 2003 I believe was a small 

increase even a f t e r the 2 percent o f f s e t . I'm not 

remembering r i g h t now which year i t was. I'm t h i n k i n g i t 

was 2003. 

Q. Was t h a t an increase a c t u a l l y generated by the 

formula or was t h a t due t o some exogenous event? 

A. No, I believe i t was due t o the formula. The 

a c t u a l change i n GDPPI was greater than 2 percent. 

Do you remember the amount of revenue --

Very small. I t was a small amount. 

Less than $100,000? 

I don't know the d o l l a r amount. 

But much smaller than the increases allowed 

under the 2006 PCO; correct? 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



64 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A. Yes. 

Q. Turning t o page 9, also, of your s u r r e b u t t a l --

a c t u a l l y , the discussion s t a r t s a t the bottom of page 8. I n 

general, you say t h a t you are wanting t o i l l u s t r a t e the 

flaws i n Mr. Price's comparison of the magnitude of the D&E 

companies' access reductions versus the magnitude of 

Verizon's access reductions. That's the discussion t h a t i s 

at the bottom of page 8 and the top of page 9; correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you say at the top of page 9, l i n e 4, that 

D&E has had $30 m i l l i o n i n access reductions. That would be 

since the Global Order; correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. That f i g u r e i s taken from your E x h i b i t 5-R to 

your r e b u t t a l testimony, and take a look at i t , i f you l i k e . 

(Witness perusing document.) 

A. Yes. 

Q. I f I understand E x h i b i t 5-R c o r r e c t l y , what 

you've done here i s f i g u r e d out what your rates would have 

been under the rates t h a t were i n existence a f t e r the Global 

Order, what your rates a c t u a l l y were based on the reductions 

you made over the years, t a k i n g the d i f f e r e n c e f o r each year 

from 2001 t o 2006; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. This c a l c u l a t i o n compares our current 

r a t e s t o the rates i n Global, and then takes the current 
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demand f o r each year t o c a l c u l a t e t h a t impact. 

Q. So you're b a s i c a l l y saying t h a t a l l IXEs, a l l 

access customers, and even ILEcs, taken together, i f D&E had 

never changed i t s r a t e s from the r a t e s i n e f f e c t at the 

Global order, they would have paid approximately $30 m i l l i o n 

more i n access? 

A. I f rates had not been changed post Global, 

t h a t ' s what they would have paid i n a d d i t i o n a l access 

revenues. 

Q. Just t o understand your c a l c u l a t i o n , t h i s i s a 

cumulative c a l c u l a t i o n , so, f o r example, i f you look at 

l e t ' s look at D&E -- w e l l , I ' l l j u s t t r y t o make i t simple 

f o r the sake of example r a t h e r than using these numbers. 

You say i n 2001, the c a r r i e r s would have paid a m i l l i o n 

d o l l a r s more i f we had not changed our r a t e s , and then you 

say i n 2002, the c a r r i e r s would be paying a m i l l i o n d o l l a r s 

more i f we had not changed our r a t e s , and assuming t h a t t h a t 

number never changed, you would have a m i l l i o n d o l l a r s f o r 

each year, 2001, 2002, 2003, a l l the way up t o 2006, and you 

would have a cumulative savings of $6 m i l l i o n ; correct? 

A. Yes. This i s a cumulative c a l c u l a t i o n , so i t 

c a l c u l a t e s each year i n d i v i d u a l l y based on t h a t year's 

demand and then sums up the years since Global. 

Q. Now, you then compare t h a t number t o Verizon's 

access reductions over the same period, same time period, 
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since the Global order, which appears at the bottom of page 

8, l i n e 24, and you say t h a t Verizon had $140 m i l l i o n of 

access reductions; correct? 

A. The $140 m i l l i o n came from Mr. Price. I merely 

d i v i d e d by access l i n e s to i d e n t i f y what t h a t amount per 

l i n e equated t o . 

Q. And you a c t u a l l y took the $140 m i l l i o n from page 

7 of Mr. Price's r e b u t t a l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And he explained t h a t the $14 0 m i l l i o n was made 

up of $89 m i l l i o n t h a t Verizon paid out, reduced, a f t e r the 

Global Order, and an a d d i t i o n a l $50 m i l l i o n t h a t was 

reduced, mostly w i t h Verizon North, a f t e r Phase I of the 

Verizon access proceeding and ended up w i t h $140 m i l l i o n ? 

A. He made reference to the $140 m i l l i o n , and so I 

used h i s $140 m i l l i o n t o compare t o our r e d u c t i o n on a per 

l i n e basis. 

Q. Do you know whether the $140 m i l l i o n i s a 

cumulative number, l i k e the m i l l i o n s of d o l l a r s you added up 

f o r each year, or whether i t ' s j u s t the one year's value? 

A. No, I do not. I assumed i t was the cumulative 

number since he was r e f e r r i n g t o my i n f o r m a t i o n . 

Q. Let me ask you t h i s then. Have you reviewed the 

Commission's comments th a t i t submitted t o the FCC - - the 

Pennsylvania Public U t i l i t y Commission's comments -- i n the 
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Missoula Plan docket? 

A. No, I have not. 

Q. So you're not aware then t h a t the Pennsylvania 

Public U t i l i t y Commission c a l c u l a t e d a cumulative number 

w i t h t h a t $89 m i l l i o n i n access savings f o r Verizon? 

A. No, I am not. 

Q. Would you accept, subject t o check, t h a t the $89 

m i l l i o n and the $50 m i l l i o n are j u s t the one year's value of 

those access reductions? 

A. Subject t o check, sure. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I have t o warn you, I r e a l l y don't 

l i k e subject t o check. I f somebody's going t o give me 

something subject t o check, somebody has t o check i t and get 

back t o me. 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I was going t o a c t u a l l y 

introduce the Commission's comments from the Missoula Plan, 

but since he said he did n ' t read i t , I d i d n ' t b r i n g i t i n , 

but i n there the Commission takes the $89 m i l l i o n and adds 

i t up f o r each year and comes up w i t h a number t h a t ' s $600 

m i l l i o n , so i t i s checkable. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Then include t h a t reference i n 

your b r i e f , please. 

MS. PAIVA: I j u s t wanted t o ask him one more 

subject-to-check question j u s t t o make the record c l e a r . 

JUDGE COLWELL: You know the r u l e s . 
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MS. PAIVA: I t i s checkable. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

BY MS. PAIVA: 

Q. Subject t o check, i f you assume t h a t the $89 

m i l l i o n decrease was i n e f f e c t from, w e ' l l use the same date 

you d i d on your chart, so 2001, 2002, 2003, 2004, 2005 and 

2006, so t h a t ' s s i x years, and you also assume t h a t the $50 

m i l l i o n -- and t h i s i s a matter of p u b l i c record i n the 

Commission's order -- went i n t o e f f e c t i n 2005, so tha t ' s 

been i n e f f e c t f o r two years, 2005 and 2006, so i f you were 

going t o c a l c u l a t e a cumulative number, s i x times $8 9 

m i l l i o n plus two times $50 m i l l i o n , t o come up w i t h a 

cumulative Verizon number f o r the same time p e r i o d 

corresponding t o your e x h i b i t , t h a t t h a t number would be 

approximately $634 m i l l i o n i n cumulative access savings f o r 

the Verizon companies? 

A. I agree t o those c a l c u l a t i o n s , yes. The math 

adds up. I f those were only i n d i v i d u a l year's numbers, then 

i f you're t r y i n g t o compare t o my cumulative number, you add 

them together. You would then s t i l l d i v i d e by the access 

l i n e s t o determine how much per l i n e t h a t was over t h a t 

cumulative p e r i o d of time. 

Q. And I a c t u a l l y do have one question f o r you 

about the access l i n e s t h a t ' s also at the top of page 9 

-- because the c a l c u l a t i o n you d i d , I t h i n k you j u s t 
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explained i t , was you took the access savings and di v i d e d i t 

by the number of l i n e s t o t r y t o come up w i t h a per l i n e 

access savings f o r each company; correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And f o r the D&E companies you used the number of 

l i n e s of 139,226? 

A. Yes. 

Q. For the Verizon companies you used the number of 

l i n e s t h a t appears on l i n e 1 of page 9, which i s 6,092,636; 

correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now, are you aware t h a t D&E a c t u a l l y asked 

Verizon i n discovery t o produce i t s number of access l i n e s 

i n Pennsylvania? 

A. I believe so, yes. 

Q. Do you r e c a l l seeing our response t o t h a t 

i n t e r r o g a t o r y ? 

A. I d i d not use t h a t . I p u l l e d the same 

in f o r m a t i o n t h a t I could p u l l from the D&E c a r r i e r s , and I 

f e l t t h a t USAC had the most accurate i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t was 

comparing apples t o apples, both companies at the same point 

i n time, using the same r u l e s . 

Q. So you d i d not use the number of l i n e s t h a t 

Verizon produced i n response t o the discovery request? 

A. No, ma'am. I went t o USAC t o get the same 
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number f o r both companies. 

Q. Now, I have the Verizon discovery response here 

i f you need t o look at i t , but you may be able t o answer 

t h i s question without l o o k i n g at i t . From your 

r e c o l l e c t i o n , do you r e c a l l t h a t the number of l i n e s i n 

Verizon's discovery response was a c t u a l l y approximately --

MR. SWINDLER: Excuse me, Your Honor, I would obje c t . 

I don't believe i t ' s appropriate f o r Verizon t o be using i t s 

own response f o r the t r u t h of the matter. 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I'm not seeking t o admit the 

response f o r the t r u t h of what's contained i n i t , I'm 

seeking t o show t h a t the witness had i n h i s possession a 

sworn discovery response from Verizon t h a t shows t h a t the 

number of Verizon l i n e s i s s u b s t a n t i a l l y lower than what he 

used i n h i s c a l c u l a t i o n . By using a much higher number of 

l i n e s , he t h e r e f o r e made the per l i n e access savings f o r 

Verizon seem much lower than i t would have been i f he had 

used the number from the response t o discovery. That's why 

I'm not showing the document; I'm not t r y i n g t o put the 

document i n t o the record, I'm only asking him i f he's aware 

t h a t the number t h a t we produced was a c t u a l l y much smaller 

than the number he used i n h i s testimony. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Well, t h a t ' s the question you can 

ask. 

MS. PAIVA: That was the question I was t r y i n g t o ask 
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him. 

MR. SWINDLER: There s h o u l d not be any r e f e r e n c e t o 

the V e r i z o n d i s c o v e r y response s i n c e we have not p u t t h a t 

i n t o t h e r e c o r d . 

MS. PAIVA: My o n l y reason t o r e f e r t o i t was because 

t h a t ' s t h e way t h a t he would have seen t h a t number and 

because t h e y asked f o r i t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t h i n k you've made your p o i n t t h a t 

y o ur number i s d i f f e r e n t from t h e number he r e l i e d upon, and 

I'm sure t h a t when you p u t your w i t n e s s on, you can 

s t r a i g h t e n t h e whole m a t t e r o u t . 

MS. PAIVA: Can I j u s t ask him t o c o n f i r m i f he's 

aware t h a t t h e number t h a t he used i s lower, f o r t h e record? 

JUDGE COLWELL: You can ask him i f he's seen t he 

d i s c o v e r y responses. 

MS. PAIVA: He s a i d he d i d . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Then you're done. 

MS. PAIVA: Can I ask him i f he knows t h a t t h e number 

was lower? I t h i n k t h a t ' s a l s o an i m p o r t a n t p o i n t . 

MR. SWINDLER: He s a i d he hasn't seen t h e response, 

Your Honor. He's a l r e a d y t e s t i f i e d t o t h a t . 

MS. PAIVA: He t e s t i f i e d t h a t he d i d n ' t use the 

number, he d i d n ' t t e s t i f y t h a t he knew t h e number was lower. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Beurer, do you know t h e number 

was lower? 
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THE WITNESS: No, I d i d not look a t those numbers. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. 

Please go on. 

MS. PAIVA: That a c t u a l l y was my l a s t question -- oh, 

wait, l e t me j u s t --

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

(Pause.) 

MS. PAIVA: We're good. That's i t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Swindler, anything else f o r t h i s 

witness? 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, may I have a few moments 

before any possible r e d i r e c t ? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. Off the record. 

(Discussion o f f the record.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Let's go back on the record. 

Go ahead, Mr. Swindler. 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you, Your Honor. Just very 

b r i e f r e d i r e c t . 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Beurer, w i t h regard t o Ms. Paiva's questions 

about the l o c a t i o n of the D&E companies and whether they are 

surrounded by Verizon, can you f u r t h e r respond? 

A. Verizon, being the l a r g e s t c a r r i e r i n 

Pennsylvania, obviously serves the most l i n e s . We s t i l l 

• 
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have many other r u r a l c a r r i e r s t h a t a d j o i n the D&E 

p r o p e r t i e s or are near D&E p r o p e r t i e s f o r a l l three of our 

companies, so there are s t i l l many other r u r a l c a r r i e r s 

besides Verizon i n the areas where we serve. 

Q. Would you c h a r a c t e r i z e then the D&E companies as 

being t o t a l l y surrounded by Verizon? 

A. No, they are not. 

Q. Ms. Paiva also asked you whether the i n f l a t i o n 

o f f s e t f o r the D&E companies was r e c e n t l y changed. Was 

there anything else t h a t was simultaneously changed at the 

time t h a t the i n f l a t i o n o f f s e t s were changed i n those 

amended Chapter 3 0 plans? 

A. Yes. Our network modernization plan commitments 

were changed, and we g r e a t l y accelerated the requirement to 

have broadband a v a i l a b i l i t y t o 10 0 percent of our customers 

t o December 31, 2008. 

Q. Mr. Beurer, w i t h regard t o the cumulative 

numbers i n the discussion w i t h Ms. Paiva, can you t e l l me, 

how does the Verizon 600 some odd m i l l i o n d o l l a r s i n 

cumulative r e d u c t i o n compare t o D&E's? 

A. I f you look at the access l i n e numbers which I 

used per the USAC re p o r t s , the Verizon companies have 

roughly 4 3 times as many l i n e s as what the D&E companies 

have, so i f you would take the roughly 43 times number and 

m u l t i p l y i t times the amount per l i n e t h a t we c a l c u l a t e d , 
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the $634 m i l l i o n number should a c t u a l l y be more l i k e $1.2 

b i l l i o n i f you compare th a t t o the a c t u a l impact per l i n e 

t h a t the D&E c a r r i e r s took using her numbers. And the math 

on t h a t i s simply t a k i n g t h e i r l i n e s d i v i d e d by our l i n e s 

and m u l t i p l y i n g t h a t times the $30 m i l l i o n t h a t we took as a 

reduct i o n t o get what they should have as a reduction, i f 

they would take the same impact on a per l i n e cumulative 

basis, as what the D&E c a r r i e r s have taken. 

Q. So p u t t i n g i t on an apples-to-apples cumulative 

basis, you get $1.2 m i l l i o n f o r Verizon --

A. B i l l i o n . 

Q 

was done 

A 

-- 1.2 b i l l i o n f o r Verizon, but t h a t ' s not what 

They only d i d h a l f t h a t according t o her revised 

c a l c u l a t i o n s . 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you. That's a l l I have. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Ms. Paiva? 

MS. PAIVA: I do have one question, but also, 

Your Honor, I don't t h i n k I can do the higher math t o d i v i d e 

the number of l i n e s by t h e i r number, m u l t i p l y i t times $30 

m i l l i o n . I would l i k e t o go back and check t h a t and see i f 

i t a c t u a l l y comes out t o $1.2 b i l l i o n . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Who has a c a l c u l a t o r ? I ' l l need t o 

check i t . 

MS. PAIVA: Maybe Mr. Beurer; he's the one to do the 
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math. Have you a c t u a l l y done the c a l c u l a t i o n ? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, on Mr. Thomas' c a l c u l a t o r . I f you 

take roughly 6 m i l l i o n d i v i d e d by roughly 140,000, and then 

m u l t i p l y t h a t by the 30 m i l l i o n . 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I would l i k e t o take a break 

t o a c t u a l l y do t h a t c a l c u l a t i o n . Would you l i k e me t o ask 

my recross f i r s t and then do that? 

JUDGE COLWELL: No, I want you to be happy w i t h the 

number. Let's j u s t take a minute and you can do t h a t . 

MS. PAIVA: I t may take a couple minutes. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Off the record. 

{Discussion o f f the record.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Back on the record. 

Go ahead. 

MS. PAIVA: Just one follow-up question. 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MS. PAIVA: 

Q. You have not done t h i s new c a l c u l a t i o n that you 

j u s t d i d , d i v i d i n g Verizon's number of l i n e s by your number 

of l i n e s times 3 0 m i l l i o n , you have not done t h a t 

c a l c u l a t i o n using the numbers t h a t Verizon provided i n 

discovery, have you? 

A. For access l i n e s ? 

Q. Right. 

A. No, I have not. I would have t o also know the 
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equivalent D&E l i n e s using the same method t h a t Verizon 

c a l c u l a t e d i n order t o make an apples-to-apples comparison. 

MS. PAIVA: That's i t . No f u r t h e r questions. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Swindler? 

MR. SWINDLER: Nothing, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . At t h i s p o i n t you have 

moved the admission of a l l of your e x h i b i t s . Are there any 

obj ections? 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, w i t h regard t o Verizon 

Cross E x h i b i t No. 1 

JUDGE COLWELL: Let's j u s t t a l k about yours f i r s t . 

MR. SWINDLER: Oh, I'm sorry. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Then w e ' l l get t o Ms. Paiva's; okay? 

MR. SWINDLER: I have no o b j e c t i o n t o my e x h i b i t s , 

Your Honor. 

(Laughter.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: I ' l l mark t h a t down. 

MS. PAIVA: I have no o b j e c t i o n t o h i s e x h i b i t s 

except f o r the one t h a t came i n as a new e x h i b i t on 

s u r r e b u t t a l , which we discussed, which I s t i l l b e l i eve i s 

d u p l i c a t i v e of m a t e r i a l t h a t ' s already i n the record. 

MR. SWINDLER: I t came i n on r e j o i n d e r , j u s t t o 

c l a r i f y . 

MS. PAIVA: On r e j o i n d e r . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Overruled. A l l of the statements and 

• 
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e x h i b i t s o f D&E are a d m i t t e d . 

(Whereupon, t h e documents marked as 

D&E Statement No. 1, w i t h D&E 

E x h i b i t s Nos. 1 t h r o u g h 6; D&E 

Statement No. 1-R, w i t h D&E E x h i b i t s 

Nos. 1-R t h r o u g h 5-R; D&E Statement 

No. 1-SR, w i t h D&E E x h i b i t No. 1-SR, 

and D&E E x h i b i t No. 1-RJ were 

r e c e i v e d i n evidence.) 

MS. PAIVA: And I s h o u l d now move t h e admission o f 

V e r i z o n Cross-Examination E x h i b i t s 1 and 2? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

MS. PAIVA: I move f o r t h e i r a d m i s s i o n . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. S w i n d l e r . 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, w i t h r e g a r d t o V e r i z o n 

Cross E x h i b i t 1, t h i s has been n o t e d as b e i n g a page from 

D&E's web s i t e . My copy i s c u t o f f on t h e edge and I'm not 

sure i f t h i s i s meant t o i n d i c a t e t h a t t h e D&E web s i t e i s 

a l s o c u t o f f a t t h e edge. So t h i s i s a q u a s i o b j e c t i o n 

because i t doesn't appear t h a t I have t h e e n t i r e page on my 

copy. 

MS. PAIVA: I t ' s o n l y h a l f o f t h e l a s t l e t t e r s , a 

cou p l e o f l i n e s , t h a t ' s c u t o f f on my copy, b u t we can p r i n t 

o ut a b e t t e r copy and submit i t and s u b s t i t u t e i t f o r t h e 

r e c o r d , i f t h a t would be a c c e p t a b l e t o Mr. S w i n d l e r . 
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JUDGE COLWELL: Ms. Paiva, as I r e c a l l , the point of 

t h i s e x h i b i t was the l i t t l e b i t t h a t appears at the top of 

the page under "Combined Company Information"? 

MS. PAIVA: That's c o r r e c t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: And t h a t ' s c l e a r , so I don't t h i n k 

t h a t the r e s t of i t i s important enough t o keep t h i s whole 

e x h i b i t out. We'll j u s t admit i t f o r the purpose i t was 

submitted f o r . 

MR. SWINDLER: So i s i t my understanding, Your Honor, 

t h a t Cross E x h i b i t 1 i s admitted only f o r the purpose of the 

bol d paragraph number one? 

MS. PAIVA: That's acceptable. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

(Whereupon, the document marked 

as Verizon Cross-Examination Exhibit 

No. 1 was received i n evidence.) 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you, Your Honor. With regard t o 

Verizon Cross E x h i b i t No. 2, I note t h a t what I was handed 

i s a five-page document. Ms. Paiva only references the map, 

and so there's no o b j e c t i o n t o the one-page map being marked 

and entered as Verizon Cross E x h i b i t 2; however, the other 

pages don't appear t o be relevant and we o b j e c t . 

MS. PAIVA: I would say the reason we submitted the 

whole document was because i n some e-mail correspondence 

regarding some other e x h i b i t s e a r l i e r , Mr. Swindler 
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expressed a preference t o have the whole document r a t h e r 

than j u s t excerpts, so I submitted the whole document, but, 

i n f a c t , I would only be r e f e r r i n g t o the map i n b r i e f i n g . 

MR. SWINDLER: As I r e c a l l , Ms. Paiva, I d i d n ' t get 

my way on tha t one, so I was j u s t t r y i n g t o be consistent. 

MS. PAIVA: I di d n ' t t h i n k we had resolved t h a t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: I don't see where the r e s t of t h i s i s 

going t o hurt your c l i e n t , Mr. Swindler. I t appears to be a 

ra t h e r p o s i t i v e statement about the companies. I don't 

understand your o b j e c t i o n . 

MR. SWINDLER: May I have a moment. Your Honor? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

(Counsel Swindler and Counsel Paiva c o n f e r r i n g . ) 

MS. PAIVA: We've come to an agreement w i t h respect 

t o t h i s e x h i b i t and the other e x h i b i t s t h a t we're going t o 

introduce l a t e r w i t h the OCA witness. We are only going t o 

do excerpts and not the whole document, and so t h a t means we 

are only going t o admit the map. Would you l i k e us t o p u l l 

t h i s apart and then j u s t submit the map t o the court 

r e p o r t e r marked as E x h i b i t 2? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes, I would. 

MS. PAIVA: We can do t h a t at the lunch break. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Then the map which i s marked as 

Verizon Cross E x h i b i t 2 i s admitted. 

(Whereupon, the document marked 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 ' 

25 

80 

as V e r i z o n Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 2 was r e c e i v e d i n evidence.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: As I un d e r s t a n d i t , we are f i n i s h e d 

w i t h Mr. Beurer? 

MR. SWINDLER: That's a l l we have, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you v e r y much, Mr. Beurer. You 

can s t e p down. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . We're ready t o go f o r w a r d 

t h e n . L e t ' s hear from -- was t h e r e a n y t h i n g e l s e , 

Mr. S w i n d l e r ? 

MR. SWINDLER: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . Then l e t ' s hear from 

V e r i z o n . 

MS. PAIVA: V e r i z o n c a l l s Don P r i c e t o t h e s t a n d . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. P r i c e . 

(Pause.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Before you s i t down, would you r a i s e 

your r i g h t hand, pleas e ? 

Whereupon, 

DON PRICE 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. Please be seated. 

Go ahead, Ms. Paiva. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

• 
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BY MS. PAIVA: 

Q. Good morning, Mr. Price. Are you comfortable up 

there? 

A. Yes. Thank you. 

Q. Mr. Price, do you have before you a document 

t h a t i s marked Verizon Statement No. 1.0, the d i r e c t 

testimony of Don Price i n t h i s matter, dated December 18, 

2006? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Was t h i s testimony prepared by you or under your 

d i r e c t s upervision and c o n t r o l ? 

A. Yes, i t was. 

Q. I f you were asked the same questions today, 

would your answers be the same? 

A. Yes, they would. 

Q. Does t h i s testimony also contain various 

e x h i b i t s , a c t u a l l y E x h i b i t s 1 through 10? 

A. There were several. Yes, t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

(Whereupon, the documents were marked 

as Verizon Statement No. 1.0, w i t h 

Verizon E x h i b i t s Nos. 1 through 10 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MS. PAIVA: 

Do you have any c o r r e c t i o n s t o your d i r e c t testimony? 

A. I do not. 
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Q. Do you also have before you a document t h a t ' s 

marked Verizon Statement No. l . l , the r e b u t t a l testimony of 

Don Price, dated January 5, 2007? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. And was t h i s testimony prepared by you or under 

your d i r e c t supervision and contr o l ? 

A. Yes, i t was. 

Q. I f you were asked the same questions today, 

would your answers be the same? 

A. They would. 

Q. Does t h i s testimony also c o n t a i n a number of 

e x h i b i t s , a c t u a l l y E x h i b i t s 1 through 7? 

A. Yes, i t does. 

(Whereupon, the documents were marked 

as Verizon Statement No. 1.1, w i t h 

Verizon E x h i b i t s Nos. 1 through 7 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MS. PAIVA: 

Q. Do you have any c o r r e c t i o n s t o your r e b u t t a l 

testimony? 

A. Yes, I have three minor c o r r e c t i o n s t h a t I would 

l i k e t o p o i n t out at the appropriate time. 

JUDGE COLWELL: This i s i t . 

MS. PAIVA: Would you p r e f e r him t o make them now? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 
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THE WITNESS: At page 22 of the r e b u t t a l testimony, 

l i n e 7, the only change i s t o s t r i k e two words, the f i r s t 

two words on t h a t l i n e , "any such." With t h a t change, the 

sentence a c t u a l l y reads i n c o r r e c t English. 

Then at page 25, l i n e 19, there i s a f i g u r e of $.005. 

A f t e r t h a t I would i n s e r t the words "per minute," so t h a t 

the l i n e now reads, "...$.005 per minute higher than..." 

F i n a l l y , a t page 30, l i n e 12, there's a s t r a y p e r i o d 

i n the p a r e n t h e t i c a l before the comma t h a t I ' d l i k e t o 

s t r i k e . 

With those changes, I have nothing f u r t h e r . 

BY MS. PAIVA: 

Q. Moving then t o s u r r e b u t t a l , do you have also 

before you a document th a t was marked Verizon Statement 1.2, 

the s u r r e b u t t a l testimony of Don Price, dated January 12, 

2007? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Was t h i s testimony prepared by you or under your 

d i r e c t supervision and contr o l ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I f you were asked the same questions today, 

would your answers be the same? 

A. They would. 

Q. There are no e x h i b i t s t o t h i s testimony; 

c o r r e c t ? 
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A. That's c o r r e c t . 

(Whereupon, t h e document was marked 

as V e r i z o n Statement No. 1.2 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MS. PAIVA: L e t t h e r e c o r d r e f l e c t t h a t I have now 

handed up two co p i e s each o f t h e p u b l i c and p r o p r i e t a r y 

v e r s i o n s o f these t h r e e p i e c e s o f t e s t i m o n y , Statement 1.0, 

1.1 and 1.2, t o t h e c o u r t r e p o r t e r . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Ms. Paiva, I hate t o say t h i s , b ut I 

don't seem t o have t h e s u r r e b u t t a l . I'm sure you sent i t t o 

me, b u t i t hasn't g o t t e n t o my desk. Do you have a spare 

copy o f t h a t w i t h you? 

MS. PAIVA: We must have a spare copy. 

(Document handed t o Judge C o l w e l l . ) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. 

MS. PAIVA: W i t h t h e c o r r e c t i o n s n o t e d , V e r i z o n would 

move f o r t h e admission o f these t h r e e documents subj e c t t o 

c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n . 

JUDGE COLWELL: We w i l l s t a r t r i g h t i n on the c r o s s -

e x a m i n a t i o n t h e n . 

Mr. S w i n d l e r . 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Good morning, Mr. P r i c e . 
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A. Good morning. 

Q. Would you agree, subject t o check -- j u s t 

k i d d i n g . 

(Laughter.) 

Q. Mr. Price, i s t h i s your f i r s t time t o present 

testimony before the Pennsylvania PUC? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

Q. So t h a t would mean, I guess, t h a t you d i d not 

p a r t i c i p a t e as a witness or any other capacity i n 

Pennsylvania's Global proceeding? 

A. I c e r t a i n l y d i d n ' t p a r t i c i p a t e as a witness. I 

don't b e l i e v e t h a t I had any behind-the-scenes involvement 

i n t h a t proceeding? 

Q. P r i o r t o your involvement i n t h i s proceeding, 

d i d you have any s p e c i f i c knowledge of the D&E companies' 

i n t r a s t a t e access charges? 

A. No. 

Q. Did you have any knowledge of the D&E companies 

at a l l p r i o r t o t h i s proceeding? 

A. Not s p e c i f i c a l l y , no. 

Q. When the D&E c a r r i e r s o r i g i n a l l y f i l e d t h e i r 

2006 PSI f i l i n g s i n A p r i l of 2006, d i d Verizon intervene t o 

oppose the rates contained i n those f i l i n g s ? 

A. I don't believe t h a t they d i d . That a c t u a l l y 

predates my involvement i n the matter as w e l l . 

• 
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Q. Mr. Price, have you been involved at a l l i n the 

design of any of the Verizon PCO f i l i n g s i n Pennsylvania? 

A. No. 

Q. Now, I would d i r e c t your a t t e n t i o n t o your 

s u r r e b u t t a l testimony, Statement 1.2, page 4, l i n e s 16 

through 19. W i l l you l e t me know when you're there? 

A. A l l r i g h t , I'm there. 

Q. Now, am I cor r e c t t h a t at l i n e s 16 through 19 

you i n d i c a t e t h a t you have not argued t h a t D&E access rates 

Should be set at the same l e v e l as Verizon's s u b s t a n t i a l l y 

lower i n t r a s t a t e or i n t e r s t a t e r a t e s , or t h a t the D&E 

Companies' c a r r i e r charge should be immediately reduced t o 

match the l e v e l of Verizon's much lower c a r r i e r charge? 

A. That i s my testimony. 

Q. Now I'm going t o ask you to t u r n t o your d i r e c t 

testimony, Statement 1.0, s p e c i f i c a l l y page 3, l i n e s 6 

through 11, and l e t me know when you're there. 

A. Okay, I'm at page 3. 

Q. Now, at l i n e s 6 through 11, would you agree t h a t 

your testimony s t a t e s , " Even before these increases, the 

access charges assessed by Denver and Ephrata, Conestoga and 

B u f f a l o V a l l e y were s i g n i f i c a n t l y higher than the reasonable 

and Commission-approved rates charged by the Verizon ILECs; 

r o l l i n g back these r a t e increases i s necessary t o prevent 

the companies' access rates from g e t t i n g even f u r t h e r out of 
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l i n e at a time when they should be moving closer t o the 

rat e s charged by Verizon." 

A. That i s my testimony. 

Q. Would you also agree t h a t i n Verizon's amicus 

response f i l e d J u l y 20, 2006 t o the D&E p e t i t i o n f o r 

rec o n s i d e r a t i o n , which was f i l e d J u l y 10, 2006 i n t h i s 

matter, Verizon compared the progress made by D&E lowering 

access rates since Global t o the progress of Verizon North? 

A. I don't have t h a t document i n f r o n t of me. I 

have reviewed i t , but I don't r e c a l l the s p e c i f i c contents 

at t h i s time. 

(Pause.) 

Q. Mr. Price, I am approaching you w i t h , w i t h 

Your Honor's permission, Verizon's amicus response t h a t I 

j u s t referenced i n the question, page 3. Can you take a 

look at t h a t and t e l l me whether there i s , i n f a c t , a 

reference t o the Verizon North rates? 

(Document handed t o witness.) 

A. A l l r i g h t . 

(Witness perusing document.) 

A. Okay, I've reviewed t h a t question. 

Q. Can you respond t o my question or would you l i k e 

me t o repeat i t ? 

A. I f you could repeat i t , t h a t would help. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t i n Verizon's amicus 
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response f i l e d J u l y 20, 2006 to the D&E p e t i t i o n f o r 

r e c o n s i d e r a t i o n f i l e d J u l y 10, 2006 i n t h i s matter, Verizon 

compared the progress made by D&E lowering access rates 

since Global t o the progress of Verizon North? 

A. I can agree at l e a s t t o some extent. There was 

s p e c i f i c reference i n the passage t h a t you showed me to a 

comparison of the c a r r i e r charge. 

Q. Would you also be able t o agree from your review 

t h a t i n t h a t same amicus response on page 3, t h a t Verizon 

compared D&E's c a r r i e r charge increase t o Verizon's e x i s t i n g 

c a r r i e r charge rate? 

A. Yes. I believe t h a t ' s what I j u s t said. 

Q. Looking again at your d i r e c t testimony on page 

8, l i n e 16, through page 9, l i n e 6, do you not again 

c o n t r a s t Verizon access charge rates w i t h the D&E c a r r i e r s ' 

rates? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now I'm going t o r e f e r you t o your s u r r e b u t t a l 

testimony at the top of page 5. Let me know when you're 

there. 

A. Okay, I'm there. 

Q. Based upon your s u r r e b u t t a l testimony at page 5, 

am I t o now understand t h a t the only issue Verizon believes 

i s before the Commission i n t h i s l i m i t e d proceeding i s 

whether D&E's pre-July 1, 2006 i n t r a s t a t e access rates 
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should have been l e f t i n place during the stay of the 

Commission's access reform proceeding? 

A. Yes. I mean, i t ' s my understanding t h a t t h a t 

was the purpose of t h i s proceeding, was t o determine i n f a c t 

whether the increases t h a t were implemented e f f e c t i v e J u l y 1 

f o r the three D&E companies should remain i n e f f e c t or 

whether they should be rescinded or r o l l e d back. 

Q. Let's t u r n t o page 3 of your s u r r e b u t t a l , 

s p e c i f i c a l l y l i n e 17, and l e t me know when you're there. 

A. I'm there. 

Q. Am I co r r e c t t h a t you say at page 3, l i n e 17, of 

your s u r r e b u t t a l t h a t the D&E companies should be required 

t o maintain the stat u s quo pending the stay of the access 

i n v e s t i g a t i o n ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Mr. Price, t o your knowledge, i s there any 

s p e c i f i c p r o v i s i o n i n the Commission's August 20, 2005 order 

at Docket No. 1-00040105 which froze the r u r a l ILECs' 

i n t r a s t a t e access charge increases duri n g the stay of the 

i n v e s t i g a t i o n ? 

A. I t h i n k the short answer i s no, I'm not aware of 

a s p e c i f i c p r o v i s i o n , and I believe t h a t t h a t i n f a c t i s the 

purpose of t h i s l i m i t e d proceeding, t o determine whether the 

increases t h a t were e f f e c t e d J u l y 1 were j u s t and 

reasonable, i n the p u b l i c i n t e r e s t , et cetera. 
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Q. My question t o you r e l a t e s t o the August 20, 

2005 order of t h i s Commission. The I docket t h a t I 

referenced i s the access charge i n v e s t i g a t i o n docket. My 

question i s : t o your knowledge, i s there any s p e c i f i c 

p r o v i s i o n i n th a t order t h a t froze r u r a l ILEC i n t r a s t a t e 

access charges duri n g the stay of t h a t i n v e s t i g a t i o n ? 

MS. PAIVA: Mr. Swindler, do you have a copy of th a t 

order t h a t you can show him? 

MR. SWINDLER: Sure. 

(Counsel Swindler and Counsel Paiva co n f e r r i n g . ) 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, j u s t t o c l a r i f y f o r your knowledge, 

the August 2005 order t h a t I am re f e r e n c i n g i s the 

Commission's order i n the I docket t h a t grants the f i r s t 

stay --

A. A l l r i g h t , s i r . 

Q. - - of the access reform i n v e s t i g a t i o n f o r the" 

r u r a l ILECs, and I'm asking you, t o your knowledge, are you 

aware of any provision., s p e c i f i c p r o v i s i o n , i n t h i s August 

2 0 05 order t h a t froze the access charge r a t e s . 

A. My response i s I've seen the order, I've read 

the order, I mean, i t says what i t says, and obviously I'm 

not a lawyer, so I'm not here t o argue the merits of the 

order. That said, I do not r e c a l l s p e c i f i c language t h a t 

expressly provided f o r a freeze, as you put i t . 

* 
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Q. Thank you. Now I'm going t o ask you the same 

question w i t h regard t o the November 15, 2006 order at th a t 

docket. That was the Pennsylvania Commission's order which 

granted the f u r t h e r stay of the access charge reform 

i n v e s t i g a t i o n --

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I'm so r r y t o i n t e r r u p t , but I 

don't r e a l l y understand the purpose of these questions, 

because these are Commission orders and they speak f o r 

themselves, as the witness pointed out; they e i t h e r d i d or 

d i d not contain language p r o v i d i n g f o r a stay. I don't see 

the purpose of asking the witness whether he's aware of th a t 

i n the order. You can i n t e r p r e t the order. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, I'm simply asking whether, 

t o h i s knowledge, there i s such a p r o v i s i o n i n the order. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Ms. Paiva, are you w i l l i n g t o 

s t i p u l a t e t h a t none of these orders stays -- what he's 

loo k i n g f o r . I ' l l l e t him use the word t h a t he wants t o . 

MS. PAIVA: The second order, the November 15 order, 

contains language t h a t -- t o paraphrase, i t says t h a t i f the 

companies were t o propose t o increase t h e i r access ra t e s , 

they would have t o make a c e r t a i n showing. I don't know i f 

you would char a c t e r i z e t h a t as a stay. I t says what i t 

says; i t says what you need t o prove i f you were going t o 

t r y t o r a i s e your access ra t e s , and we don't believe t h a t 

the D&E companies have proven t h a t , 

m 
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MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, i t ' s Mr. Price who's 

t e s t i f y i n g , not Ms. Paiva. I f Verizon would l i k e t o 

s t i p u l a t e f o r the record t h a t n e i t h e r the August 2005 order 

nor the November 15, 2006 order at the I docket have express 

p r o v i s i o n s t h a t freeze r u r a l ILEC i n t r a s t a t e access charge 

increases during the stay of t h a t i n v e s t i g a t i o n , I w i l l not 

need t o ask the questions. 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's what he's lo o k i n g f o r . 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I don't b e l i e v e we're i n a 

p o s i t i o n t o s t i p u l a t e as t o the meaning of the Commission 

orders r i g h t now. That i s t o be b r i e f e d . I f you believe by 

us not s t i p u l a t i n g t o t h a t , t h a t he can ask the witness i f 

he's aware of what's i n these orders, he can ask; I j u s t 

don't see the value of t h a t t o the record. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Well, I don't e i t h e r , but i t ' s his 

case and I don't see any harm e i t h e r . As long as he doesn't 

ask f o r l e g a l i n t e r p r e t a t i o n , I ' l l allow i t . 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you. Your Honor. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, would you l i k e me t o repeat the 

question? 

A. I bel i e v e I can answer without you having t o 

repeat i t . Again, I do not -- and the order w i l l speak f o r 

i t s e l f , does speak f o r i t s e l f . I do not r e c a l l express 

language t h a t p r o h i b i t s changes t o the c a r r i e r s ' access 
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r a t e s . By the same token, I do recognize t h a t the order had 

i n i t language r e f e r e n c i n g the concerns t h a t Verizon had 

expressed about the continuance of the stay while the D&E 

companies' access rates were increased, and d i d have 

language i n the order t h a t t a l k e d about --

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, Mr. Price has already 

answered my question. I asked him whether there was an 

express p r o v i s i o n , and he said t o h i s knowledge he does not 

be l i e v e there was. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Do you have any f u r t h e r 

questions f o r him? 

MR. SWINDLER: I have f u r t h e r questions, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Go ahead. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, t u r n t o your s u r r e b u t t a l testimony 

again, page 3, l i n e 16. Let me know when you get there. 

A. I'm there. 

Q. I s i t your testimony there t h a t t o permit any 

access charge increase d u r i n g the stay of the i n v e s t i g a t i o n 

i s , i n and of i t s e l f , not j u s t and reasonable? 

A. That p a r t of my testimony probably could have 

been phrased a l i t t l e more a r t f u l l y , and by t h a t what I mean 

i s i n t h i s case, given the evidence t h a t I've seen, I don't 

b e l i e v e t h a t these increases are j u s t and reasonable. The 

vario u s reasons f o r t h a t b e l i e f are s p e l l e d out i n my 

• 
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testimony. That i s not t o say t h a t another c a r r i e r couldn't 

come i n and put on a case and demonstrate t h a t the increases 

were j u s t and reasonable, I j u s t don't b e l i e v e , i n the f a c t s 

t h a t I've seen i n t h i s proceeding, t h a t t h a t ' s the 

conclusion t h a t the Commission should reach. 

Q. So not j u s t other c a r r i e r s , would you then agree 

t h a t i f D&E were able t o show t h a t t h i s access r a t e increase 

was j u s t and reasonable, t h a t the increase should be 

permitted? 

A. Well, t h a t ' s u l t i m a t e l y f o r the Commission t o 

decide. What I'm here t o do i s t o o f f e r my opinion as to 

what I be l i e v e the relevant f a c t o r s are, given the 

parameters set by the Commission, and whether or not t h a t 

evidence holds up i n l i g h t of a n a l y s i s . 

Q. How about r a t h e r than i n c r e a s i n g access rates, 

what i f a r u r a l c a r r i e r proposed t o decrease access rates 

d u r i n g the stay of the Commission's access i n v e s t i g a t i o n , 

would you ch a r a c t e r i z e t h a t as d i s r u p t i n g the status quo? 

A. Well, obviously t o some extent i t would "disrupt 

the s t a t u s quo," but my reading of the Commission's orders 

on the concerns p r e v i o u s l y expressed about access charges 

and reasons t h a t access charges need t o be reformed -- which 

apparently the Commission s t i l l believes or else i t wouldn't 

have before i t a pending i n v e s t i g a t i o n i n t o access charges, 

a l b e i t one t h a t ' s stayed r i g h t now. So i f a c a r r i e r were to 
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reduce i t s r a t e s , i t would seem t o at l e a s t i n p a r t address 

the Commission's p r i o r concerns t h a t access rates were too 

high, contained i m p l i c i t subsidies and hampered competition 

and the other f a c t o r s t h a t the Commission has stated i n i t s 

orders. 

Q. Would you agree that the language " d i s r u p t i n g 

the s t a t u s quo" i s i n f a c t from your s u r r e b u t t a l ? I di d n ' t 

add t h a t i n my question; you used t h a t language i n your 

testimony, d i d you not? 

A. I believe so, yes. 

Q. And again, t o make sure I understand your 

answer, yes or no, i f a r u r a l c a r r i e r were t o propose a 

decrease t o t h e i r access rates d u r i n g the stay of the 

i n v e s t i g a t i o n , would t h a t d i s r u p t the status quo i n your 

mind? 

A. I be l i e v e I've already answered t h a t . 

Q. Yes or no? 

A. I n a s t r i c t l y t e c h n i c a l sense, i t would, but 

consistent w i t h p r i o r Commission orders. 

Q. Mr. Price, again r e f e r e n c i n g the November 15, 

2006 order of the Commission -- and t h a t order not only 

i n s t i t u t e d t h i s b i f u r c a t e d proceeding, but t h a t was also the 

order t h a t we p r e v i o u s l y referenced t h a t granted the f u r t h e r 

stay of the i n v e s t i g a t i o n at the I docket; okay? 

A. Yes, t h a t ' s my understanding. 
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Q. Would you agree t h a t i n the Commission's 

November 15, 2006 order, the Commission s t a t e d t h a t "Other 

r u r a l ILECs contemplating the submission of PSI f i l i n g s 

should be prepared t o f u l l y support the justness and 

reasonableness of any proposed increase t o i n t r a s t a t e access 

charges dur i n g the stay of t h i s proceeding"? 

A. I believe t h a t language t o t h a t e f f e c t -- I 

don't remember the s p e c i f i c words, but obviously language to 

t h a t e f f e c t , I do r e c a l l t h a t i n the order. 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, j u s t f o r the record, the 

witness doesn't have the order i n f r o n t of him, but w e ' l l 

accept t h a t Mr. Swindler i s c o r r e c t i n reading passages from 

i t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t r u s t him t o do t h a t . He would be 

caught otherwise, and he's too smart f o r t h a t . 

MS. PAIVA: We can always check i t ; r i g h t ? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes, we can check i t . 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, i f the Commission t o l d Verizon t h a t 

i t b e t t e r be prepared t o f u l l y support the justness and 

reasonableness of i t s access charge increase, would you 

conclude from t h a t t h a t Verizon was p r o h i b i t e d from 

implementing such an increase? 

A. No. I t h i n k consistent w i t h my e a r l i e r answer, 

i t would be a burden of proof question; i t would be the 

• 
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extent t o which the company could convince the Commission 

t h a t i t s actions were, I believe we used the term, j u s t and 

reasonable. 

Q. Mr. Price, h y p o t h e t i c a l l y , i f the Commission 

were t o i n s t i t u t e a generic i n v e s t i g a t i o n i n t o l o c a l 

exchange c a r r i e r s ' Rl and Bl ra t e s , r e s i d e n t i a l and business 

r a t e s , would i t be Verizon's p o s i t i o n t h a t a r u r a l ILEC 

would be precluded from changing i t s l o c a l rates pursuant t o 

the p r o v i s i o n s of i t s Chapter 30 pl a n pending the outcome of 

such a proceeding? 

A. I r e a l l y don't have a basis f o r answering t h a t . 

I mean, i t ' s a h y p o t h e t i c a l , i t doesn't present anything 

t h a t I'm aware of t h a t i s c u r r e n t l y under consideration, and 

I've not been asked t o opine on t h a t p a r t i c u l a r question. 

Q. Mr. Price, are you aware t h a t t h i s Commission 

has s t a t e d , i n f a c t , i t was i n the November 15 order, that 

i n t r a s t a t e access rates i n Pennsylvania are already lower 

than i n many other states? 

MS. PAIVA: Can you c i t e the page and a c t u a l quote 

from the order? 

MR. SWINDLER: I ' l l be glad t o show i t t o him. 

May I have one moment, Your Honor? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

{Pause.) 

MR. SWINDLER: May I approach the witness, 
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Your Honor? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, the November 15, 2006 Commission 

order at page 11, does i t make the statement t h a t the 

i n t r a s t a t e access charges are lower i n Pennsylvania than i n 

many other states? 

(Document shown t o witness.) 

A. Yes. 

Q. Thank you. 

Mr. Price, would you agree or do you have any reason 

t o disagree t h a t one f a c t o r considered by the Commission i n 

gr a n t i n g the stay of the s t a t e access reform proceeding i s 

t h i s Commission's concern t h a t the Missoula Plan brings i n t o 

question whether t h i s Commission should act q u i c k l y t o order 

f u r t h e r i n t r a s t a t e access charge reductions which p o s s i b l y 

then would h u r t Pennsylvania's chances i n the f u t u r e of 

r e c e i v i n g f e d e r a l subsidy monies f o r these reductions? 

MS. PAIVA: Are you asking him g e n e r a l l y i f t h a t ' s 

what the Commission's order says or i s t h a t a quote? 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, j u s t showing you page 12 from t h a t 

same November 2006 order, I'm j u s t asking you: i s the 

sentence t h a t I j u s t s t a t e d i n the order on page 12? 

(Document shown t o witness.) 
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A. I see t h a t , and I recognize t h a t as p a r t of the 

Commission's discussion about the stay. I don't t h i n k t h a t 

changes anything i n my testimony about the f a c t s i n t h i s 

proceeding. 

Q. You agree the statement e x i s t s i n the order? 

A. I do. 

Q. I can c i t e you, f o r example, t o your d i r e c t 

testimony at -- l e t me j u s t ask you g e n e r a l l y : do you agree 

t h a t you t e s t i f i e d t h a t D&E could have increased l o c a l rates 

r a t h e r than increased access rates w i t h regard t o t h i s 

proceeding? 

A. I believe the company d i d have other options. 

I'm not here t o say what options might or could have been 

taken, but yes, i t i s my understanding t h a t under the 

Chapter 3 0 plans, there were other options f o r the 

companies' r a t e design. 

Q. Would you agree s p e c i f i c a l l y i n your d i r e c t 

testimony at page 5, l i n e 14, you presented your suggestion 

t h a t basic l o c a l r a t e s could have been increased r a t h e r than 

access rates? 

A. That i s p a r t of my d i r e c t testimony, yes. I 

mean, a f a i r reading says other basic r a t e s , so other 

p r o t e c t e d services could have been -- the rates could have 

been changed. 

Q. Do you disagree w i t h the argument made by the 
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O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate that was quoted i n the 

Commission's August 2005 order t h a t under c e r t a i n outcomes, 

r u r a l ILEC ratepayers may bear the same burden twice from 

the same re d u c t i o n i n i n t r a s t a t e access charges? 

A. I don't agree t h a t there's anything t h a t 

suggests t h a t t h a t i s a l i k e l y outcome. I mean, i s i t 

poss i b l e , yes, I guess i t i s , but t h a t ' s a very d i f f e r e n t 

matter than saying t h a t i t ' s l i k e l y or probable. 

Q. Do you disagree t h a t the Commission i n f a c t 

found the OCA's argument persuasive i n i t s g r a n t i n g of the 

stay of the access i n v e s t i g a t i o n , the i n i t i a l stay, i n i t s 

August 2005 order? 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I object t o t h i s question. 

What the Commission d i d and d i d n ' t f i n d persuasive, that's 

up t o the Commission t o determine. The order speaks f o r 

i t s e l f . I don't t h i n k i t ' s f a i r t o ask the witness what the 

Commission found t o be persuasive i n making i t s decision. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I w i l l s u s t a i n t h a t . 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, the August 2005 order, at 

page 17, s p e c i f i c a l l y states t h a t the Commission f i n d s the 

OCA p o s i t i o n persuasive. I d i d n ' t add the word 

"persuasive," I'm quoting d i r e c t l y from the order, and I 

would be glad t o show Mr. Price t h a t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Well, I be l i e v e t h a t , and I'm sure he 

would agree t o i t i f you showed i t t o him, but I don't know 
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why you need him t o say t h a t . 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, I'm going t o d i r e c t you t o page 9 of 

your d i r e c t testimony. 

A. Okay. 

Q. There you discuss the p r o p r i e t a r y percentages of 

the D&E c a r r i e r s ' i n t r a s t a t e access revenues estimated t o be 

pa i d by Verizon, do you not? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. I'm not going t o go i n t o those p r o p r i e t a r y 

percentages, I'm j u s t going t o ask you: would you agree 

t h a t the amount Verizon pays i n access charges i s d i r e c t l y 

r e l a t e d t o the amount of Verizon IXC or long-distance 

t r a f f i c o r i g i n a t e d and terminated? 

A. Yes, we're t a l k i n g about usage-based r a t e s , and 

obviously the share, i f you w i l l , of revenues would be a 

f u n c t i o n of the volume of usage. 

Q. So j u s t t o be more s p e c i f i c , you would agree, 

would you not, t h a t the amount t h a t Verizon pays i n access 

charges t o the D&E c a r r i e r s i s d i r e c t l y r e l a t e d t o the 

amount of Verizon long-distance t r a f f i c o r i g i n a t e d and 

terminated by the D&E c a r r i e r s on t h e i r network? 

A.. (No response.) 

Q. Same question, I'm j u s t s p e c i f y i n g t h a t i t 

a p p l i e s t o D&E. 
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A. Right, and I understand t h a t . My h e s i t a t i o n i s , 

as you noted, there are two components of t h a t , and t h i s 

k i n d of lumps both of those together; we've got the 

o r i g i n a t i n g piece, which i s a D&E customer who places a c a l l 

perhaps using one of the Legacy Verizon Long Distance 

companies who are using the former Verizon Long Distance 

Company, so there would be o r i g i n a t i n g access charges b i l l e d 

t o the companies t h a t I'm here representing today by D&E i n 

t h a t instance. The f l i p side of t h a t would be a c a l l coming 

from ~- r e a l l y i t could be from a Verizon l o c a l customer i n 

Pennsylvania or i t could be from a customer i n another 

c a r r i e r ' s exchange t h a t uses the former MCI or the former 

Verizon Long Distance companies as t h e i r c a r r i e r , and i n 

t h a t instance then t h a t would be the e n t i t y paying the D&E 

companies the t e r m i n a t i n g access charge. So j u s t t o be 

c l e a r , a l l of t h a t ' s s o r t of lumped together i n the numbers 

t h a t we're t a l k i n g about. 

Q. So i t f o l l o w s from t h a t t h a t i f Verizon pays a 

large amount t o the D&E c a r r i e r s i n access charges, t h a t ' s 

because the D&E c a r r i e r s o r i g i n a t e and terminate a large 

amount of Verizon long distance c a l l s over i t s network. 

Would you agree w i t h that? 

A. Obviously, large i s a r e l a t i v e term and there 

are s p e c i f i c percentages t h a t are s p e l l e d out here t h a t 

apparently were deemed by the D&E companies t o be 
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p r o p r i e t a r y , because t h a t ' s the source; these are not 

c a l c u l a t i o n s t h a t I performed, these f i g u r e s were provided 

i n response t o Verizon's discovery. 

Q. Mr. Price, I'm going t o show you what has been 

marked as D&E Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 1. This you 

should recognize as Verizon's response t o D&E discovery, Set 

I , No. 9. 

(Document handed t o witness.) 

MR. SWINDLER: I am p r o v i d i n g copies t o the Judge and 

the p a r t i e s and the appropriate number of copies t o the 

court r e p o r t e r . 

(Document d i s t r i b u t e d by Counsel Swindler.) 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, do you recognize t h a t response as 

your response? 

A. Yes, I do. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, I am asking t h a t t h i s be 

i d e n t i f i e d as D&E Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 1. 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's f i n e . 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as D&E Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 

1 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, am I co r r e c t t h a t i n the response set 

f o r t h i n what has been i d e n t i f i e d as D&E Cross-Examination 
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E x h i b i t No. 1 you s t a t e , "Verizon does consider i t possible 

f o r competition from a l t e r n a t i v e service providers t o 

c o n s t r a i n Verizon's a b i l i t y t o increase rates"? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Based on t h a t , Mr. Price, would you agree t h a t 

i t i s also possible f o r competition from a l t e r n a t i v e service 

p r o v i d e r s t o c o n s t r a i n the D&E c a r r i e r s ' a b i l i t y t o increase 

rates? 

A. Yes, I believe i t ' s possible, and th a t 

p o s s i b i l i t y has been presented by Mr. Beurer as one of the 

f a c t o r s t h a t the companies considered and decided t o r a i s e 

access r a t e s instead. I'm not f a m i l i a r w i t h anything t h a t ' s 

been presented i n Mr. Beurer's testimony or otherwise i n 

t h i s case t h a t suggests t h a t t h a t i s , i n f a c t , a l i k e l y 

r e s u l t or something t h a t has been anything other than a mere 

a s s e r t i o n . 

Q. But you would agree, would you not, t h a t t h a t 

could be a compelling reason f o r the D&E c a r r i e r s t o e l e c t 

not t o increase l o c a l rates i n i t s 2006 PSI f i l i n g ? 

A. I agree t h a t i t could be. I t a l k e d about t h a t 

i n my r e b u t t a l testimony where I looked at the data t h a t the 

D&E companies had provided as to the reasons f o r disconnect 

t h a t had been provided by t h e i r customers, and the number of 

competitive losses, as i t were, t h a t were shown i n t h a t data 

f o r months i n 2006 was a r e l a t i v e l y small f r a c t i o n of the 
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number of disconnects of the company. I don't remember the 

s p e c i f i c numbers, those are i n my testimony, but i t was a 

r e l a t i v e l y small f r a c t i o n . So the competitive losses, at 

l e a s t i n the data t h a t was provided by the companies, d i d 

not seem t o be a s i g n i f i c a n t f a c t o r , i f you w i l l , i n terms 

of why people were disconnecting from the D&E companies. 

Q. Mr. Price, d i d Verizon announce yesterday i t s 

d i v e s t i t u r e of 1.4 m i l l i o n r u r a l access l i n e s i n Maine, 

Vermont and New Hampshire? 

A. There was an announcement yesterday. I t d i d 

in v o l v e access l i n e s I believe i n the states t h a t you 

mentioned. I guess we can quibble a l i t t l e b i t about the 

extent t o which those l i n e s are r u r a l , because my 

understanding i s i t was a l l of the l i n e s i n those s t a t e s , 

whether they were i n c i t i e s , towns, r u r a l areas, whatever. 

So there was an announcement. 

Q. Am I c o r r e c t t h a t as a general matter you agree 

t h a t Chapter 30 allows PSI revenue increases t o be a l l o c a t e d 

at the c a r r i e r s ' d i s c r e t i o n among non-competitive rates? 

A. Well, I do agree t h a t there i s a c e r t a i n amount 

of d i s c r e t i o n , but I don't believe t h a t i t ' s u n f e t t e r e d . I 

mean, I t h i n k the Commission has made i t p r e t t y c l e a r 

Q. Mr. Price, l e t me r e f e r you t o --

A. - - i n i t s recent orders t h a t i t r e t a i n s 

j u r i s d i c t i o n over the question of whether or not those rates 
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are j u s t and reasonable. 

Q. Let me r e f e r you to your r e b u t t a l at page 2. Do 

you i n f a c t s t a t e t h a t as a general matter you agree t h a t 

Chapter 30 allows PSI revenue increases t o be "a l l o c a t e d at 

the c a r r i e r s ' d i s c r e t i o n among non-competitive rates"? 

A. And I stand by my testimony there, s i r . 

Q. Your r e b u t t a l at page 16, l i n e 20, --

A. I'm sor r y ; l i n e ? 

Q. Page 16, l i n e 20. 

A. Okay. 

Q. Do you not s t a t e there t h a t "The D&E c a r r i e r s ' 

Chapter 30 plans allow them t o r a i s e any non-competitive 

r a t e s t o implement PSI revenue increases"? 

A. Yes, I do, and I be l i e v e t h a t ' s consistent w i t h 

my previous answer. 

Q. Now, l e t ' s look again i n your r e b u t t a l on page 

5. 

A. I'm sor r y ; we were i n the r e b u t t a l . 

Q. Yes. I n your r e b u t t a l on page 5, there's a 

footnote 3; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And i n footnote 3 on page 5 of your r e b u t t a l you 

reference Global Order Appendix I I , Small Company Universal 

Service Fund Settlement, Appendix A. 

A. Yes, I do. 
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Q. "Attached hereto as E x h i b i t 1." And j u s t f o r 

c l a r i f i c a t i o n , t o make sure the record i s c l e a r , t h a t ' s 

Rebuttal E x h i b i t 1 and not Verizon's D i r e c t E x h i b i t 1; i s 

t h a t c orrect? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. Now, can you t e l l me, d i d you use your E x h i b i t 1 

data t o formulate your r e b u t t a l testimony and as the basis 

f o r any of your other testimony w i t h regard t o the 

Pennsylvania Global proceeding? 

A. I apologize, I'm not sure I understood your 

question. Could you repeat i t ? 

Q. You reference the e x h i b i t as being the 

settlement appendices, but i t ' s not r e a l c l e a r t o me, 

because i t ' s referenced i n footnote 3, what you d i d w i t h 

t h a t e x h i b i t , so I'm asking you: d i d you use E x h i b i t 1 i n 

preparing your r e b u t t a l testimony or i n preparing any other 

aspects of your testimony w i t h regard t o Pennsylvania's 

Global proceeding? 

A. The context of the answer where the footnote 

appears i s i n response t o Mr. Beurer's a s s e r t i o n at various 

places i n h i s d i r e c t testimony t h a t suggested t h a t any 

upward change by the D&E companies' c a r r i e r charges, so long 

as they d i d not exceed $7.00, was acceptable, and so I 

d i d n ' t f i n d anything i n the document t h a t we're discussing. 

E x h i b i t 1 t o my r e b u t t a l testimony, the Global Order 
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Appendix I I , t h a t r e a l l y supports t h a t conclusion. 

Q. Do you have your Verizon Rebuttal E x h i b i t No. 1 

i n f r o n t of you? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. That E x h i b i t 1 Appendix from the Global Order 

includes various settlement schedules, does i t not? 

A. I t does. 

(Pause . ) 

MR. SWINDLER: May I approach the witness, 

Your Honor? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, I'm j u s t going t o ask you t o look at 

t h i s document, the t r a n s m i t t a l l e t t e r on t h i s document. Can 

you j u s t read the f i r s t paragraph? This i s a t r a n s m i t t a l 

l e t t e r dated February 22, 2000; would you agree? 

(Document shown t o witness.) 

A. That's the date on the document, yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t the Commission stamp th a t 

i s on the t r a n s m i t t a l l e t t e r would suggest t h a t t h i s i s a 

document f i l e d w i t h the Pennsylvania Commission? 

MS. PAIVA: I would a c t u a l l y object t o t h i s . You 

haven't l a i d any foundation t o see i f the witness has seen 

t h i s document before. I t ' s from 2000 and appears t o be from 

a d i f f e r e n t case. I'm sure he can say t h a t i t ' s stamped 
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w i t h the Commission Secretary's Bureau seal, but what i s 

t h a t going t o t e l l you? 

MR. SWINDLER: I'm not suggesting t h a t he has seen 

i t . I n f a c t , when we get through i t w i l l be c l e a r t h a t he 

hasn't seen i t . 

May I proceed, Your Honor? 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t h i n k she's asking f o r an o f f e r of 

proof. I would l i k e t h a t as w e l l . 

MR. SWINDLER: An o f f e r of proof? 

JUDGE COLWELL: T e l l me what i t i s and why you're 

p u t t i n g i t i n . 

MR. SWINDLER: C e r t a i n l y , Your Honor. What Mr. Price 

has attached t o h i s r e b u t t a l as Rebuttal E x h i b i t 1 i s an 

Appendix I I from the Global Order, which purports t o present 

settlement schedules which Mr. Price has r e l i e d upon i n h i s 

testimony w i t h regard t o the Global proceeding. What we 

have, Your Honor, and what I would l i k e t o show Mr. Price 

i s , i n f a c t , the f i n a l settlement schedules t h a t were 

submitted subsequent t o the p r e l i m i n a r y schedules t h a t 

Mr. Price r e l i e d upon, t o show him s p e c i f i c reference t o 

some pages, page 2, so t h a t he can compare the D&E 

settlement numbers t o the numbers i n h i s E x h i b i t 1, and t o 

show him t h a t h i s p r e l i m i n a r y numbers do not match the 

numbers t h a t are i n the f i n a l settlement schedules t h a t were 

included i n the Global proceeding t h a t then implemented the 

* 
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Pennsylvania Universal Service Fund. 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, f i r s t of a l l , the current 

r e c e i p t s from the Universal Service Fund companies are i n 

the record. I guess t h i s h i s t o r i c a l i n f o r m a t i o n goes to how 

ever y t h i n g was c a l c u l a t e d and what the r e c e i p t s ended up 

f i n a l l y being, but I don't t h i n k Mr. Swindler ever got an 

a c t u a l answer to the question he was t r y i n g t o ask before 

because I don't t h i n k the witness understood i t . I f he was 

asking whether those a c t u a l t a b l e s t h a t are attached t o the 

t e x t of the s t i p u l a t i o n were something t h a t the witness used 

i n h i s c a l c u l a t i o n s i n h i s testimony, perhaps we could 

s t i p u l a t e t h a t he d i d n ' t a c t u a l l y use those t a b l e s , then 

t h a t would make t h i s i r r e l e v a n t . 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, Mr. Price has an E x h i b i t 1 

attached t o h i s r e b u t t a l testimony. I am simply going t o 

show Mr. Price t h a t the E x h i b i t 1 t h a t he attached t o h i s 

testimony wasn't the proper e x h i b i t t h a t he should have 

attached and reviewed i n pr e p a r a t i o n of h i s testimony. He 

used p r e l i m i n a r y numbers. I'm showing him the f i n a l , a c tual 

numbers used t o implement the PA USF, and I'm j u s t asking 

him t o v e r i f y t h a t h i s numbers don't match the a c t u a l 

numbers. 

MS. PAIVA: The problem i s , of course, t h i s i s j u s t a 

pleading f i l e d by I guess Mr. Swindler's law f i r m , and we 

don't have the context, any Commission order approving t h i s 
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as the f i n a l numbers. We do know t h a t t h i s document was 

attached t o the Global Order. I suppose we could s t i p u l a t e 

t h a t i t was p r e l i m i n a r y . I don't t h i n k t h a t t h a t would 

a c t u a l l y make any d i f f e r e n c e t o the case. 

MR. SWINDLER: A l l I'm asking -- I'm not asking 

Mr. Price any l e g a l opinion, I'm only asking Mr. Price t o 

confirm t h a t the numbers on h i s schedule w i t h regard t o 

D&E's c o n t r i b u t i o n t o the PA USF do not match the numbers 

set f o r t h i n the f i n a l schedule. 

JUDGE COLWELL: But the p o i n t i s , you haven't proven 

t h a t ' s a f i n a l schedule. You've proven t h a t you have a 

document t h a t d i f f e r s from h i s . 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, what I was asking 

Mr. Price t o do was t o read the f i r s t two paragraphs of the 

t r a n s m i t t a l l e t t e r t o Secretary McNulty, which i n d i c a t e s 

t h a t the attachment i s , i n f a c t , the r e v i s e d f i n a l 

c a l c u l a t i o n s s e t t i n g f o r t h the Universal Service funding 

l e v e l s , and t h a t these f i n a l c a l c u l a t i o n s should serve as 

the basis f o r NECA's in v o i c e . 

JUDGE COLWELL: And then what would happen t o that? 

Would they be approved by the Commission? I s there an 

approval l e t t e r somewhere? 

MS. PAIVA: That's the problem, j u s t because you say 

you're f i l i n g t h i s as f i n a l doesn't mean there wasn't --we 

don't know i f somebody objected t o i t , something got 

• 
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changed, and we don't know t h a t t h i s was a c t u a l l y accepted 

by the Commission as f i n a l . 

JUDGE COLWELL: And u l t i m a t e l y are these numbers 

r e l i e d upon f o r something t h a t you're going t o d i s c r e d i t or 

are we j u s t marking time here? 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, Mr. Price has the e x h i b i t 

attached t o h i s testimony and he t a l k s about the 

r e l a t i o n s h i p between the access charges increase and what 

the D&E c a r r i e r s have done compared t o t h e i r PA USF 

c o n t r i b u t i o n s and what they've gotten out of the Universal 

Service Fund, and I am t r y i n g t o j u s t i n d i c a t e t h a t 

Mr. Price used p r e l i m i n a r y numbers, not f i n a l numbers, and 

th a t the f i n a l numbers would, i n f a c t , show t h a t the D&E 

c a r r i e r s d i d not have anything from the USF Fund. 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, also, they had the chance t o 

put on o r a l r e j o i n d e r where I suppose they could have said, 

you know, had t h e i r witness say under oath these were the 

f i n a l numbers. They d i d n ' t do t h a t . This witness doesn't 

know anything about t h i s document, can't say t h a t i t was the 

f i n a l --

JUDGE COLWELL: I understand t h a t , but before we even 

get there, Mr. Price, d i d you r e l y on the e x h i b i t t h a t we're 

r e f e r r i n g t o i n c a l c u l a t i n g any of your c a l c u l a t i o n s ? 

THE WITNESS: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: So then what would be the p o i n t of 
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c o n t i n u i n g t h i s l i n e of questioning? I don't understand. 

MR. SWINDLER: May I have a moment? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

(Pause.) 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, I ' l l withdraw the 

question. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

MR. SWINDLER: That el i m i n a t e s about f o u r pages of 

cross, Your Honor, so i f y o u ' l l j u s t give me a moment, I ' l l 

t r y t o see where we're a t . 

(Pause.) 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, please r e f e r t o your r e b u t t a l 

testimony at page 7, l i n e 12. Are you there? 

A. At l i n e 12 you said? 

Q. Yes, s i r . 

A. Yes, I am. 

Q. At l i n e 12 you r e f e r t o Verizon's $50 m i l l i o n 

r e d u c t i o n i n access rates pursuant t o Docket C-20027195; i s 

t h a t correct? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Can you t e l l me what the date of t h a t reduction 

was? 

A. A s p e c i f i c date, no, I cannot. My r e c o l l e c t i o n 

i s i t was a 2003 proceeding, but the e f f e c t i v e date, no, I 
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cannot. 

Q. Do you know whether at the time o f the Verizon 

$50 m i l l i o n r e d u c t i o n , whether Verizon's access charge 

reform proceeding was already i n progress? 

A. Not s p e c i f i c a l l y . There are some procedural 

aspects of the h i s t o r y of the s p l i t t i n g out of Verizon's 

access proceedings from others t h a t I f r a n k l y don't have a 

f i r m grasp on. 

Q. Mr. Price, has Verizon, i n the l a s t three years, 

t o your knowledge, increased rates t o other c a r r i e r s ? 

A. I don't understand your question. 

Q. Rates charged by Verizon t o other c a r r i e r s , 

whether they be access charges, unbundled network element 

charges, has Verizon, i n the l a s t three years, increased 

those rates t o other c a r r i e r s 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I would ob j e c t t o the 

question t o the extent i t goes beyond access charges, 

because i t ' s beyond the scope of t h i s proceeding. I don't 

know how the witness could be expected t o know every s i n g l e 

charge t h a t we might --

MR. SWINDLER: I j u s t asked t o h i s knowledge. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t h i n k i t ' s a f a i r question as he 

has several times compared the D&E rates t o Verizon's. I f 

he knows --

MS. PAIVA: Access r a t e s . 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



m 

i 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

115 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's f i n e . We can l i m i t i t t o 

t h a t . I f he knows, he can answer the question. 

THE WITNESS: Beyond the access r a t e s t h a t I've 

looked a t , I have no knowledge of the s p e c i f i c changes th a t 

Verizon may or may not have implemented. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. To your knowledge, has Verizon ever increased 

r a t e s t o D&E f o r D&E's use of Verizon's network? 

A. Well, "ever" i s a p r e t t y long time and I don't 

go back t h a t f a r . 

Q. I n the past three years, has Verizon increased 

r a t e s t o D&E f o r D&E's use of Verizon's network? 

A. I do not be l i e v e t h a t any access r a t e s have been 

increased, no. 

Q. How about other than access rates? 

A. I have not t r i e d t o understand every aspect of 

Verizon's operations i n Pennsylvania i n pr e p a r a t i o n f o r t h i s 

case . 

Q. Do you happen t o have w i t h you D&E's e x h i b i t s 

t h a t were attached t o Mr. Beurer's d i r e c t testimony? 

A. No, I don't. 

Q. Mr. Price, I have an e x t r a copy here of 

Mr. Beurer's d i r e c t testimony and the e x h i b i t s are attached, 

so why don't we j u s t t u r n t o E x h i b i t 3, Sheet 2. 

(Document handed t o witness.) 
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Q. Do you have that? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. I n f a c t , the e x h i b i t s t h a t we're going t o be 

lo o k i n g at are a l l p r e t t y much there together, E x h i b i t 3, 

Sheet 2, E x h i b i t 3, Sheet 3. They show the c a r r i e r charge 

and t r a f f i c s e n s i t i v e element analyses, would you agree, f o r 

rates from A p r i l 2000 t o Ju l y 2006? 

A. That i s what they represent, yes. 

Q. And also, we're going t o look at E x h i b i t 4, 

Sheets 2 and 3, which are s i m i l a r analyses of the rates from 

A p r i l 2000 t o July 2006 f o r the Rl and Bl r a t e s . 

Have you seen those, Mr. Price? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Let'.s s t a r t w i t h E x h i b i t 3, Sheet 2. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, my c l i e n t wouldn't spring 

f o r a stand t o set t h i s on, so I'm going t o have t o j u s t use 

t h i s c h a i r . 

JUDGE COLWELL: I a c t u a l l y have one back i n the back 

i f you want i t . I'm not k i d d i n g . There are two of them i n 

the ro b i n g room. Do you want one? 

MR. SWINDLER: C e r t a i n l y . 

JUDGE COLWELL: You're going t o have t o come and get 

i t . 

(Laughter.) 

(Pause.) 
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JUDGE COLWELL: I t d i d n ' t work. I t has i t ' s own pad 

and i t doesn't have a ledge t o put t h a t on. Sorry, y o u ' l l 

j u s t have t o stand there and hold i t up. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. A l l t h i s page i s , i s an enlargement of the 

e x h i b i t t h a t i s attached t o the d i r e c t , an enlargement of 

what you have there except i t ' s i n c o l o r l i k e i t was when i t 

was o r i g i n a l l y sent t o a l l the p a r t i e s ; okay? Can we agree 

t o that? 

A. I t appears t o be, yes. 

Q. And I promise you, the other three are also 

blow-ups of the exact e x h i b i t and everyone can f o l l o w along 

i n the d i r e c t testimony. 

Now, what I'm going t o ask you, Mr. Price, i s having 

looked at E x h i b i t 3, Sheet 2, CC Analysis, you would agree 

CC stands f o r c a r r i e r charge? 

A. That's my understanding. 

Q. This i s showing the CC Analysis of the CC rates 

from A p r i l 1, 2000 t o J u l y 1, 2006. Would you agree w i t h 

t hat? 

A. Yes, t h a t ' s the way i t ' s marked. 

Q. And A p r i l 1, 2000 would correspond w i t h Global 

Order and implementation of the Pennsylvania Universal 

Service Fund. Can we agree t o that? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. And the ending bar, or Jul y 1, 2006, t h a t would 

be the r a t e i n c l u s i v e of what the companies have proposed 

and submitted i n t h e i r 2006 PSI f i l i n g s t h a t were approved 

i n the Commission's June order and then e v e n t u a l l y rescinded 

and remanded back f o r discussion i n t h i s proceeding. 

A. Well, except i t ' s not my understanding t h a t 

they've been rescinded at a l l . These are the rates that 

took e f f e c t J u l y 1 of '06 and t h a t , t o my knowledge, s t i l l 

are i n e f f e c t . 

Q. You're c o r r e c t . I apologize. I stand 

corrected. You're r i g h t ; these are the r a t e s i n e f f e c t and 

we're now l o o k i n g t o see whether they should stay i n e f f e c t ; 

r i g h t ? 

A. That's my understanding. 

Q. My p o i n t was t o show you t h a t t h i s l a s t bar 

graph does include what was i n the 2006 PSI f i l i n g . 

A. Okay. 

Q. Also, so t h a t i t ' s c l e a r f o r the record, we have 

one page here, t h i s i s Sheet 2 of E x h i b i t 3, and i t shows 

the CC Analysis f o r each company, B u f f a l o V a l l e y at the top, 

Conestoga i n the middle, D&E at the bottom, so t h a t a l l 

three companies are represented on the same sheet. Would 

you agree w i t h that? 

A. I do. 

Q. Now, what I'm going t o ask you i s , i f we take 
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the e x h i b i t t h a t ' s attached t o the d i r e c t testimony of 

Mr. Beurer and we simply t r y t o compare ra t e s by looking at 

the t r e n d of the r a t e from the time of the Global Order t o 

the time of the 2006 PSI f i l i n g , so t h a t ' s i n c l u d i n g the 

rate s submitted i n the 2006 PSI f i l i n g , the end rat e s , we 

have what I'm showing here as the trend from the f i r s t 

Global access r a t e t o the access r a t e , the CC p o r t i o n of the 

access r a t e , at the 2006 PSI f i l i n g . Do you f o l l o w me? 

A. I f o l l o w what you're doing. I don't agree w i t h 

i t , but --

Q. Now, a l l I'm going t o ask you i s , i f you look at 

t h i s t r e n d from 2000 t o the PSI f i l i n g i n 2006, does t h i s 

show t h a t the c a r r i e r charge element -- would you agree t h a t 

the t r e n d of the element i s going down from 2000 t o 2006? 

MS. PAIVA: Mr. Swindler, would you t u r n that? 

(Counsel Swindler complying.) 

MS. PAIVA: I t says E x h i b i t 3, Sheet 2, but the one 

th a t ' s i n the testimony doesn't have the tr e n d l i n e s , the 

dark l i n e s on top. 

MR. SWINDLER: That's c o r r e c t . 

MS. PAIVA: So t h i s i s d i f f e r e n t from what's i n the 

testimony then. 

MR. SWINDLER: This i s the e x h i b i t , t h i s i s the same 

e x h i b i t ; I have now added a tren d l i n e . I'm asking 

Mr. Price, would you agree the tre n d l i n e i s down? 
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MS. PAIVA: Of course, the tren d l i n e doesn't touch 

the top of a l l the bars, i t only touches the top of some of 

them. 

MR. SWINDLER: I'm asking him f o r the tren d l i n e from 

2000 t o 2006. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. I s the tren d of the c a r r i e r charge down even 

when you include the increase included i n the 2006 PSI 

f i l i n g noted a t t h a t f a r r i g h t bar? 

A. I don't t h i n k i t ' s a p a r t i c u l a r l y f a i r analysis, 

because --

Q. Mr. Price, you can discuss t h a t --

A. I'm not t a k i n g issue w i t h --

JUDGE COLWELL: Gentlemen. Gentlemen. One at a 

time, please. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, I'm only asking Mr. Price, 

yes or no, i s the t r e n d down? I f h i s counsel wants t o 

discuss t h a t on r e d i r e c t , then --

JUDGE COLWELL: He's allowed t o disagree w i t h your 

premise, though, Mr. Swindler. You can't force him t o agree 

w i t h you. Just l e t him answer the question. 

THE WITNESS: My disagreement, Your Honor, hinges on 

the f a c t t h a t none of the previous rates are at issue here, 

and how those compare or whether or not where we are today 

shows any k i n d of tr e n d i s , i n my view, r e a l l y not relevant 

• 
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t o the question, which i s should the rates t h a t became 

e f f e c t i v e J u l y 1, i n l i g h t of the Commission stay, be 

allowed t o stand. So whether p r i o r rates d i d or di d n ' t do 

anything, i n my view, i s r e a l l y not something t h a t I've 

analyzed, not something t h a t I believe i s relevant t o what 

Your Honor i s here t o decide. 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . Thank you. 

Go ahead, Mr. Swindler. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Mr. Price, having said t h a t , i s the t r e n d l i n e 

on t h i s E x h i b i t 3, Sheet 2, going down f o r each of the 

companies f o r the CC p o r t i o n of the access charge? 

A. And my response i s t h a t the ra t e s i n e f f e c t J u l y 

1, '06 f o r each of the three companies are lower than the 

rat e s t h a t were i n e f f e c t on A p r i l 1, 2000. 

Q. So you would agree t h a t the t r e n d i s f o r the 

r a t e t o have gone down from Global Order t o present? 

A. No, I don't agree w i t h t h a t a t a l l . I agree 

t h a t i f you connect the beginning p o i n t and the end p o i n t , 

you have a downward l i n e , but I don't b e l i e v e t h a t t h a t 

means t h a t i t ' s a "trend" given the increases t h a t have 

already been implemented. 

Q. With t h a t understood and without going through 

the same analysis or the same explanation, because a l l these 

sheets look r e l a t i v e l y the same as f a r as how they're set 
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up, and I've already explained 2000 t o 2006, l e t ' s move to 

Sheet 3 of E x h i b i t 3, which i s the TS Analysis, the t r a f f i c 

s e n s i t i v e p o r t i o n , and l e t me ask you: would you agree t h a t 

from the beginning p o i n t of 2000 t o the end p o i n t of 2006, 

t h a t t h i s shows a downward l i n e ? 

A. I f you connect the two end p o i n t s , yes; i f you 

ignore the f i r s t two periods, the trends are b a s i c a l l y f l a t , 

i f you w i l l , both f o r B u f f a l o V a l l e y and Denver & Ephrata. 

Q. When you connect the end p o i n t s , you get a 

downward l i n e f o r a l l three companies, yes or no? Would you 

l i k e t o look at i t closer? 

A. Well, i t ' s b a r e l y down i f you look at Conestoga. 

Connecting the beginning and end p o i n t s f o r B u f f a l o Valley 

and Denver & Ephrata, the l a s t end p o i n t i s lower. 

Q. I t ' s Denver & Ephrata. 

A. Sorry. 

Q. And since you brought up t h a t the TS p o r t i o n 

you're suggesting t h a t the downward l i n e i s only a s l i g h t 

downward l i n e , j u s t go back t o Sheet 2 of E x h i b i t 3. Would 

you agree t h a t , i n f a c t , Conestoga's CC p o r t i o n of t h a t 

access r a t e i s a c t u a l l y a very large downward l i n e compared 

t o the other two from end p o i n t t o end p o i n t ? 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I t h i n k the witness has 

answered these questions. The chart speaks f o r i t s e l f . I s 

i t necessary f o r him t o measure the angle of the l i n e ? 
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MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, Mr. Price was attempting 

to p o i n t out t h a t the TS Analysis showed an only s l i g h t 

decrease f o r Conestoga, and I was simply b r i n g i n g t o his 

a t t e n t i o n t h a t the CC p o r t i o n of t h a t access charge i n f a c t 

then also shows a very large downward l i n e from end point t o 

end p o i n t . 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Can we agree, Mr. Price? 

JUDGE COLWELL: You've made your p o i n t , Mr. Swindler. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. S i m i l a r l y , Mr. Price, I'm j u s t going t o ask you 

to look a t E x h i b i t 4, Sheets 2 and 3. Again, look at the Rl 

Analysis and the Bl Analysis f o r r e s i d e n t i a l and business 

rates from 2000 t o 2006. This simply represents an 

enlargement of the e x h i b i t as i t ' s attached t o Mr. Beurer's 

d i r e c t , but then when I overlay a l i n e drawn from end point 

t o end p o i n t , as I'm showing on t h i s enlarged e x h i b i t , would 

you agree t h a t f o r the Rl Analysis, E x h i b i t 4, Sheet 2, that 

when you draw a l i n e from end p o i n t A p r i l 2000 t o end po i n t 

J u l y 2006 you get an upward l i n e ? 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I hate t o keep o b j e c t i n g t o 

t h i s , but you only get an upward l i n e i f you are i g n o r i n g 

the p a r t s of the data p o i n t s t h a t go above the l i n e . I 

t h i n k i f you r e a l l y drew a l i n e , you would have a zig-zag 

l i n e going up and down. I don't see the p o i n t of t h i s 
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questioning. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, t h a t ' s why I attempted t o 

c a l l i t a tren d , because i t shows an upward trend. I'm 

asking Mr. Price whether you get an upward l i n e from end 

p o i n t t o end p o i n t , since he pr e f e r s t o r e f e r t o i t i n t h a t 

manner as opposed t o r e f e r r i n g t o i t as a trend. 

JUDGE COLWELL: And I t h i n k Ms. Paiva's p o i n t i s w e l l 

taken. These charts do speak f o r themselves. You have made 

your p o i n t . He doesn't have t o agree w i t h a trend. The 

word "trend" I t h i n k i s something we haven't defined and 

we're having t r o u b l e w i t h . Let's go beyond trend. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, I'm simply t r y i n g t o get 

from Mr. Price t h a t the l i n e from end p o i n t t o end po i n t f o r 

E x h i b i t 4, Sheet 2, i s an upward l i n e , yes or no. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. I f you can answer t h a t without me showing you 

t h i s enlargement, t h a t ' s f i n e . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Price? 

THE WITNESS: The end po i n t s are higher than the 

beginning p o i n t s from A p r i l 2000 t o J u l y 2006. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. And are you saying t h a t w i t h regard t o both 

E x h i b i t 4, Sheet 2, and E x h i b i t 4, Sheet 3, of the Rl and Bl 

Analysis? 

A. The statement i s tr u e w i t h respect t o both. 
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C e r t a i n l y , the d i f f e r e n c e i s -- there are d i f f e r e n c e s . I n 

other words, the beginning p o i n t f o r the r e s i d e n t i a l rates 

on E x h i b i t 4, Sheet 2, were lower by, you know, measurable 

amounts than the J u l y "06 r a t e s . That's not the case f o r 

the B l r a t e s ; they've seen apparently much less steep 

increases. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t i n a l l --

MS. PAIVA: Can I j u s t i n t e r r u p t f o r a second? I 

don't have E x h i b i t 4, Sheet 3 i n my copy of the testimony. 

I guess t h a t ' s supposed t o be the Bl a n a l y s i s ; r i g h t ? 

MR. SWINDLER: That was the one t h a t was --

MS. PAIVA: I s t h a t the one t h a t was sent separately? 

THE WITNESS: I t was sent separately. 

MR. SWINDLER: I t was e-mailed t o you i n black and 

white and then we overnighted t h a t t o you i n c o l o r . 

MS. PAIVA: May I j u s t take a look? 

MR. SWINDLER: Sure. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Swindler, can I ask you how much 

more cross you have f o r Mr. Price? 

MR. SWINDLER: One question. Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

(Pause.) 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, what I have and I would 

l i k e i d e n t i f i e d as D&E Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 2 i s 

simply an eight-and-a-half by eleven copy of the e x h i b i t 
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overlay we j u s t discussed w i t h Mr. Price showing the l i n e 

from end p o i n t t o end p o i n t . I have provided the p a r t i e s , 

Your Honor and the court r e p o r t e r w i t h the appropriate 

number of copies. 

(Document d i s t r i b u t e d by Counsel Swindler.) 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as D&E Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 

2 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MS. PAIVA: Are you going t o ask him questions about 

t h i s or are you j u s t p u t t i n g t h i s i n t o conform w i t h your 

blow-ups? 

MR. SWINDLER: I'm going t o ask him no f u r t h e r 

questions. I t ' s easier t o place i n the record than the 

enlargements. For the courtesy of the p a r t i e s , I'm j u s t 

p r o v i d i n g these as Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 2. 

MS. PAIVA: I'm going t o have an o b j e c t i o n t o t h i s . 

Do you want i t now or do you want t o save i t f o r when he 

moves the documents i n t o evidence? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Hold onto i t f o r a minute. 

Go ahead. 

THE WITNESS: I t might be h e l p f u l i f I had a copy of 

t h a t . 

MR. SWINDLER: I'm sorry. I thought perhaps you 

wanted t o f l y back t o Texas w i t h the enlargements. 

(Document handed t o witness.) 

# 
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1 THE WITNESS: I may have enough t r o u b l e w i t h my 

2 f l i g h t schedules t o not need t h a t . 

3 BY MR. SWINDLER: 

4 Q. Mr. Price, moving on, i s i t your opinion t h a t 

5 access rates should move t o cost? 

6 A. That's c e r t a i n l y not the op i n i o n t h a t I've 

7 expressed as p a r t of my testimony i n t h i s proceeding, no. 

8 Q. Mr. Price, does th a t mean i n your opinion access 

9 r a t e s should not move to cost? 

10 A. No. I'm simply saying t h a t t h a t ' s not par t of 

11 what's at issue i n t h i s proceeding, so there's not anything 

12 i n my testimony t h a t says e x a c t l y what rates should be set 

13 a t , only t h a t the increases should not be allowed during the 

14 pendency of the Commission stay of the r u r a l ILEC access 

15 i n v e s t i g a t i o n . 

16 Q. Mr. Price, then j u s t as a general premise, i n 

17 your opinion should access rates move t o cost? 

18 A. Well, I assume t h a t w e ' l l get a chance to t a l k 

19 about t h a t at the r i g h t time i n the r i g h t proceeding. I n 

20 terms of the way t h a t i n t e r c a r r i e r compensation should move, 

21 I t h i n k the fundamental question i s not so much cost, 

22 because we can argue about t h a t a great deal and d i f f e r e n t 

23 people can have very d i f f e r e n t opinions about what i s and i s 

24 not cost, but the r e a l question i s t h a t i n an i n d u s t r y today 

25 where many c a r r i e r s are p r o v i d i n g both l o c a l , long distance 
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services and a number of other i n t e r n e t - e n a b l e d services, 

f o r example, and each operates t h e i r own network, one of the 

fundamental p o l i c y questions t h i s Commission i s going t o 

have t o grapple w i t h , or the FCC i s going t o have t o grapple 

w i t h , i s how much of those network costs should be s h i f t e d 

t o other c a r r i e r s and t h e i r customers versus how much of a 

given c a r r i e r ' s network costs should be picked up by i t s own 

end-user customers. 

MR. SWINDLER: I apologize, Your Honor, t h i s has 

turned i n t o more than one l a s t question. 

BY MR. SWINDLER: 

Q. Based on th a t answer, Mr. Price, assuming then 

t h a t the costs are known, i n your opinion should the access 

r a t e move t o cost? 

A. I apologize; I d i d not f u l l y hear a l l of your 

question. 

Q. You i n d i c a t e t h a t there could be argument about 

cost, cost being u n c e r t a i n , and I'm asking you i f costs were 

known, i n your opinion should access rates move to cost? 

A. I f they were known? 

Q. Yes. 

A. No, because I t h i n k t h a t i s -- the whole 

question of what i s the cost, I mean, we've even seen i t t o 

some extent i n t h i s proceeding, d e f l e c t s the policymakers' 

a t t e n t i o n from the fundamental question of how much of a 
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c a r r i e r ' s own network costs should be borne by i t s customers 

and how much should be s h i f t e d t o other c a r r i e r s t h a t have 

t h e i r own networks and t h e i r own costs of operating those 

networks t h a t have t o be borne by t h e i r own customers. So 

i t ' s r e a l l y more of a -- i t ' s a very broad p o l i c y question, 

and I'm not sure t h a t there are s p e c i f i c g u i d e l i n e s . I 

mean, i f there were, perhaps t h i s Commission would have 

resolved the issue sooner, the FCC would have resolved the 

issue sooner, but they haven't. 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you, Mr. Price. I have no 

f u r t h e r questions. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Ms. Paiva, I assume you're going t o 

have some r e d i r e c t ? 

MS. PAIVA: I may have some r e d i r e c t , but I would 

suggest t h a t maybe i f we took a lunch break and came back, 

because Mr. Price doesn't have t o run out of here r i g h t 

away, t h a t maybe we could at le a s t e l i m i n a t e or shorten i t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's what I thought would happen, 

yes. So t h i s would be a grand time t o take a lunch break. 

That way everyone can come back and be awake again f o r the 

afternoon. Drink l o t s of c a f f e i n e . 

My watch says 12:33. We'll meet back here at 1:30. 

(Witness t e m p o r a r i l y excused.) 

(Whereupon, at 12:33 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, 

to be reconvened at 1:30 p.m., this same day.) 

• 
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1 AFTERNOON SESSION 

2 (1:33 p.m.) 

3 JUDGE COLWELL: Let's go back on the record. 

4 Go ahead, Ms. Paiva. 

5 Whereupon, 

6 DON PRICE 

7 having previously been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d further as 

8 follows: 

9 REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

10 BY MS. PAIVA: 

11 Q. Mr. Price, e a r l i e r , before lunch, Mr. Swindler 

12 asked you a number of questions about various Commission 

13 orders and read passages from Commission orders t h a t had to 

14 do w i t h t h i s Commission's views on access charges. Are 

15 there any other PUC orders t h a t f a c t o r e d i n t o your opinions 

16 i n t h i s case? 

17 A. Beyond the ones t h a t I reference i n my 

18 testimony, and p a r t i c u l a r l y the Global Order and the * 03 

19 order, and then the more recent decisions, there was one 

20 t h a t expressly r e l a t e s t o the D&E companies. That order was 

21 i n Docket No. R-00016682. I t had t o do w i t h the Chapter 30 

22 f i l i n g s t h a t were made by Denver & Ephrata. 

23 Q. I s there a date at the very end o f tha t order? 

24 What i s the date the order was entered? 

25 A. November 30, 2 0 01. 
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Q. And how d i d t h a t order f a c t o r i n t o your opinions 

i n t h i s matter? 

A. Well, we discussed, p a r t i c u l a r l y i n the d i r e c t 

testimony, s o r t of our sense, my sense of the Commission's 

p o l i c i e s , i f you w i l l , towards access charges, and at page 3 

of t h a t order where i t t a l k s about access reductions t h a t 

were made i n t h a t f i l i n g by the Denver & Ephrata companies, 

i t says t h a t the reasons t h a t the company made i t s revenue 

n e u t r a l r a t e rebalancing included t o move access charges 

c l o s e r t o cost, t o provide access services, t o reduce 

subsidies from access charges and b r i n g rates closer t o the 

cost of p r o v i d i n g the service, t o provide comparable service 

t o r u r a l customers, and t o prepare D&E t o meet the 

challenges of competitive e n t r y of other telecommunications 

providers i n t o i t s service t e r r i t o r y . As I understand i t , 

t h i s order r e s u l t e d i n the reductions t h a t were shown f o r 

2001 i n Mr. Beurer's e x h i b i t . 

MS. PAIVA: That's i t f o r the r e d i r e c t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: OCA, do you have questions f o r t h i s 

witness? 

MR. CHESKIS: We have no questions f o r t h i s witness. 

Your Honor. 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, i t ' s on the Commission's web 

s i t e , but I do have extra copies of t h a t order he was 

discussing i f --
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JUDGE COLWELL: Don't worry about t h a t now, w e ' l l 

t a l k about t h a t when i t gets t o b r i e f i n g . 

MR. SWINDLER: No questions, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I a c t u a l l y do have a question f o r 

you, Mr. Price. You t a l k about why the f i l i n g as i t stands, 

a l l three of them, don't f i t the standard f o r j u s t and 

reasonable. Can you t e l l me what would? And when you say 

j u s t and reasonable and we a l l say j u s t and reasonable, 

you're saying " I know i t when I see i t , but t h i s i s n ' t i t , " 

or can you give me something -- p o i n t me somewhere i n your 

testimony or t e l l me what would be j u s t and reasonable? 

THE WITNESS: Your Honor, q u i t e f r a n k l y , the only way 

t h a t I can honestly address t h a t i s almost by negative 

i m p l i c a t i o n , because obviously most of my testimony went 

i n t o r e b u t t i n g the p o i n t s t h a t were made by the companies' 

witness. So, f o r example, had i t been shown t h a t there 

r e a l l y were no other a l t e r n a t i v e s other than t o r a i s e access 

ra t e s , I mean, t h a t would obviously be a f a c t o r t h a t the 

Commission would want t o consider. I n t h i s case I don't 

b e l i e v e t h a t showing was made. 

JUDGE COLWELL: So you t h i n k there has t o be a 

showing t h a t t h i s i s the only choice they have? 

THE WITNESS: Well, no, but I t h i n k given where the 

Commission i s w i t h regard t o the o v e r a l l question of what 

d i r e c t i o n should access charges take and whether they should 
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go down f u r t h e r and, i f so, how do we do i t , I mean, i t ' s 

very d i f f i c u l t , p a r t i c u l a r l y from the perspective of someone 

th a t pays access charges, i t ' s d i f f i c u l t t o say: w e l l , 

we're not going t o r e a l l y look at the underlying question, 

but we're going t o allow increases i n these rates t h a t we 

have serious questions about and f e e l l i k e need f u r t h e r 

i n v e s t i g a t i o n . 

JUDGE COLWELL: When you say unde r l y i n g questions, 

what e x a c t l y do you mean? 

THE WITNESS: Well, going back t o the Global Order, 

the Commission was concerned t h a t there were i m p l i c i t 

subsidies, and I take the p o i n t t h a t maybe from a s t r i c t l y 

economic standpoint t h a t ' s not the c o r r e c t word, but, i n 

other words, having other c a r r i e r s be responsible f o r the 

operating costs, i f you w i l l , of a given c a r r i e r ' s network. 

Back t o my p o i n t t h a t I made e a r l i e r about each c a r r i e r has 

i t s own costs of running and operating a network. What i s 

the appropriate means f o r the Commission t o decide -- or 

what i s the appropriate answer as t o how much c a r r i e r s 

should look t o other c a r r i e r s and t h e i r customers f o r the 

costs of operating t h a t network. Each of the c a r r i e r s has 

i t s own costs, each of i t s customers are going t o have t o , 

you know, obviously help defray those costs, but at what 

p o i n t do you say i t ' s okay f o r 2 0 percent of a given 

c a r r i e r ' s costs t o be borne by other c a r r i e r s ' customers? 
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We've heard a l o t about trends. There were some 

f i g u r e s t h a t were presented by Mr. Loube -- and I hope I 

said t h a t name r i g h t ; I apologize -- about the loop costs 

t h a t he had i d e n t i f i e d , and i f you look a t the c a r r i e r 

charges t h a t the Denver & Ephrata companies --

JUDGE COLWELL: Before you leave here today I'm going 

t o get you to say Ephrata. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. Ephrata. 

JUDGE COLWELL: There you go. 

THE WITNESS: Please, i t ' s not f o r lack of t r y i n g . 

I f you look at the per l i n e r ates t h a t were i n the 

Chapter 3 0 f i l i n g s of l a s t year -- I'm so r r y ; i f you look at 

the l i n e counts t h a t were i n those f i l i n g s , and i f you take 

the c a r r i e r charges t h a t the companies are charging today 

a f t e r the increases and you kin d of average a l l t h a t out, 

t h a t ' s roughly 19 percent of the three combined companies' 

loop costs t h a t they're s h i f t i n g t o other c a r r i e r s t o be 

recovered through t h i s c a r r i e r charge. 

JUDGE COLWELL: How does t h a t compare t o what other 

companies do? 

THE WITNESS: Well, I was j u s t going t o say, the same 

analy s i s f o r Verizon, based on the loop f i g u r e s t h a t were 

provided i n our discovery response t h a t we d i d n ' t u t i l i z e , 

t h a t same amount i s about 2 t o 3 percent --

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, excuse me, but I would 
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j u s t c a u t i o n Mr. P r i c e t o make sure he's n o t u s i n g any 

p r o p r i e t a r y i n f o r m a t i o n here. 

JUDGE COLWELL: P r o p r i e t a r y i n f o r m a t i o n f o r your 

c l i e n t ? 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, he's t a l k i n g about 

p e r c e n t a g e s . I j u s t wanted t o make sure t h a t i t was c l e a r 

t h a t u n l e s s we are on the p r o p r i e t a r y r e c o r d , i n a t t e m p t i n g 

t o p r o v i d e percentages w i t h r e g a r d t o D&E, t h a t he sh o u l d 

n o t e whether t h e y ' r e p r o p r i e t a r y o r n o t , whether he wants t o 

say t h e pe r c e n t a g e s . 

JUDGE COLWELL: W e l l , he's a l r e a d y s a i d them, so are 

you t e l l i n g me t h a t s h o u l d be p r o p r i e t a r y ? 

MR. SWINDLER: I'm j u s t jumping i n , Your Honor, t o 

ask t h a t f o r t h e r e s t o f t h e e x p l a n a t i o n , he c o n s i d e r 

whether t h e i n f o r m a t i o n i s p r o p r i e t a r y b e f o r e he says i t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Because I can ask t h e c o u r t r e p o r t e r 

t o go back and s t a r t a p r o p r i e t a r y r e c o r d a t t h a t p o i n t i f 

t h a t ' s what you're t e l l i n g me. 

MS. PAIVA: I b e l i e v e t h a t t h e c a l c u l a t i o n s a re based 

on n o n - p r o p r i e t a r y f i g u r e s , a l t h o u g h t h e w i t n e s s can t e l l us 

t h a t . 

THE WITNESS: That's e x a c t l y r i g h t , Your Honor. The 

o n l y numbers, and I haven't used those numbers, I haven't 

s t a t e d those numbers, but i n the c a l c u l a t i o n t h a t I d i d , i f 

you t a k e t h e 1ine counts t h a t were i n t h e June 2 8, 2006 
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f i l i n g s f o r each of the three companies and then use t h e i r 

c a r r i e r charges t o t a l l y up, you know, the t o t a l revenues 

generated f o r those number of l i n e s times t h a t r a t e , and 

then you compare t h a t amount t o Dr. Loube's testimony where 

he says the proxy loop cost f o r the Denver & Ephrata 

companies was --

JUDGE COLWELL: Excuse me; Denver and what? 

THE WITNESS: Ephrata. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Ephrata. 

THE WITNESS: Ephrata. 

JUDGE COLWELL: There you go. 

THE WITNESS: You know what i t i s , there's enough 

Spanish down where I come from t h a t you're accenting the 

wrong s y l l a b l e every time. Ephrata. 

I don't r e c a l l the exact number, but i t was i n the 

context of comparing the proxy loop cost f o r the D&E. 

companies w i t h the proxy loop cost f o r the c o n s t i t u e n t 

components of the Verizon ILECs. 

JUDGE COLWELL: So i t ' s not p r o p r i e t a r y ? 

THE WITNESS: No. No. I f you take t h a t 

c a l c u l a t i o n --

JUDGE COLWELL: And i f he does cross the l i n e , jump 

up and t e l l me. 

THE WITNESS: I f you take t h a t c a l c u l a t i o n and look 

at how much t h a t c a r r i e r charge generates towards t h a t loop 
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cost, f o r the D&E companies i t ' s about 19 percent, and 

th a t ' s averaging t h e i r l i n e s and t h e i r s p e c i f i c c a r r i e r 

charges t o t h a t average per loop costs t h a t are i n 

Dr. Loube's testimony. So i t ' s 19 percent recovered from 

other c a r r i e r s versus, f o r Verizon, about 2 t o 3 percent. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Now, i s i t f a i r t o compare the D&E 

companies t o Verizon? 

THE WITNESS: Well, the p o i n t of t h a t comparison 

r e a l l y goes t o what I was t a l k i n g about a few minutes ago, 

which i s each e n t i t y has i t s own network t h a t i t has t o 

operate, and the p o l i c y question -- these numbers are 

i n s t r u c t i v e of the b i g gap between the extent t o which 

c a r r i e r s r e l y on t h e i r own customers t o fund the operations 

of t h a t network versus the extent t o which they look t o 

other c a r r i e r s ' customers f o r t h a t funding. 

Now, t h a t ' s not the issue f o r t h i s proceeding, t h a t ' s 

f o r the i n v e s t i g a t i o n , but those are the kinds of p o l i c y 

issues t h a t e i t h e r t h i s Commission or the FCC w i l l 

u l t i m a t e l y have t o address. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Although you say i t ' s not the issue 

f o r t h i s proceeding, i t b a s i c a l l y i s what you're r e l y i n g on 

t o t e l l me t h a t you don't t h i n k t h a t ' s j u s t and reasonable; 

r i g h t ? 

THE WITNESS: I f the increase t h a t were implemented 

by the D&E companies were anything beyond a mere rounding 
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e r r o r i n terms of the o v e r a l l average r a t e per minute that 

they charge, i t would have been s i g n i f i c a n t , because i t 

ra i s e s the question of what the Commission's decision i n 

t h i s case, what impact t h a t w i l l have on other c a r r i e r s ' 

decisions w h i l e the i n v e s t i g a t i o n of the access rates i s 

stayed. I t ' s a problem -- from Verizon's view, i t ' s a 

problem of s o r t of having one's cake and ea t i n g i t , too; you 

can't stay the i n v e s t i g a t i o n and say don't look at the 

und e r l y i n g issues and at the same time increase the very 

r a t e s t h a t are subject t o the i n v e s t i g a t i o n . 

JUDGE COLWELL: I'm s t i l l having t r o u b l e coming t o 

g r i p s w i t h the f a c t t h a t you're t e l l i n g me th a t t h i s i s n ' t 

the r i g h t way t o do i t , but you haven't given me an 

a l t e r n a t i v e . What should the D&E companies be doing t h a t 

would give me a j u s t and reasonable r e s u l t i f not what they 

have already done? 

THE WITNESS: Well, I t h i n k p a r t of the problem i s 

Verizon would concede t h a t i t doesn't want other c a r r i e r s or 

t h i s Commission g e t t i n g i n t o the business of d i r e c t i n g what 

i t s f i l i n g s should look l i k e ; i n other words, t h a t i s i n 

large p a r t a matter t h a t should be at the d i s c r e t i o n of the 

company. When the r e s u l t i s looked a t , then the question 

i s , you know, what i s the e f f e c t of t h a t r e s u l t ? And the 

problem t h a t we have i s w i t h these increases, and then some 

other c a r r i e r s ' increases, what i s the combined e f f e c t of 

# 
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t h a t w h i l e the Commission has said, "We know t h a t we need t o 

look a t these r a t e s , but we're not going t o look at them 

now"? Well, i f we're not going t o look a t them, i t ' s very 

-- I know I'm not answering your question, and I apologize, 

but i t ' s q u i t e a conundrum because we don't want t o be the 

ones t h a t t e l l the D&E companies e x a c t l y what t o do. We 

know t h a t -- and I believe I was asked on cross questions 

about are there pending i n v e s t i g a t i o n s or what i f there were 

pending i n v e s t i g a t i o n s i n t o l o c a l rates? Well, t h a t ' s a 

very d i f f e r e n t question. There i s , t o my knowledge, there 

i s no such pending i n v e s t i g a t i o n i n t o l o c a l r a t e s i n 

Pennsylvania, there i s a pending i n v e s t i g a t i o n i n t o access 

r a t e s . 

JUDGE COLWELL: But what you're asking the Commission 

to do here i s say: D&E, what you've done i s n ' t j u s t and 

reasonable, t r y again, but we don't want t o get i n t o the 

business of t e l l i n g you how t o do i t . Do you see what I'm 

saying? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I do. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Do you see the problem? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I do. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I can't t e l l the Commission t o do 

t h a t . I have t o give them some k i n d of reasonable 

a l t e r n a t i v e . I f what I t h i n k the D&E companies have done 

i s n ' t j u s t and reasonable, I have t o e x p l a i n e x a c t l y why so 
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t h a t the D&E companies would then know how t o f i x i t . 

THE WITNESS: And I understand t h a t problem. The 

p o i n t of p o r t i o n s of my testimony was t o h i g h l i g h t e a r l i e r 

Commission orders t h a t t a l k e d about t h i n g s l i k e d i m i n i s h i n g 

or e l i m i n a t i n g the subsidy flows t h a t e x i s t e d from access to 

l o c a l r a t e s , and t o t o l l r a tes t o some extent as w e l l . That 

i s something t h a t the Commission has said, as I read the 

orders, the Commission has said, "This i s the f i r s t step," 

or "This i s an a d d i t i o n a l step," but they've never said, "We 

t h i n k we're there. We t h i n k we're through w i t h t h i s . " And 

u n t i l they do grapple w i t h t h a t next step or u n t i l they do 

get t o a p o i n t where they say, you know, "Okay, we're done, 

t h i s i s the end," then t o increase rates d u r i n g t h a t period 

seems t o us t o be going i n the wrong d i r e c t i o n . 

Now, could the companies have r a i s e d l o c a l rates? 

Yes. I've got numbers i n my r e b u t t a l testimony t h a t show 

t h a t they could r a i s e t h e i r r e s i d e n t i a l r a t e s and s t i l l be 

below the $18.00 cap or benchmark, whichever term you 

p r e f e r . That i s an opti o n . The company chose not t o pursue 

t h a t f o r reasons t h a t i t said were because of competitive 

pressures. Whether or not t h a t ' s t r u e , I haven't seen 

anything i n t h i s case t h a t has demonstrated t o me that 

there's a substantive basis f o r t h a t . I mean, we have the 

discovery response t h a t says Mr. Beurer had a conversation 

w i t h some of the other o f f i c e r s of the company and t h a t ' s 
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the way they decided t o go. I s t h a t a s u f f i c i e n t basis f o r 

them t e l l i n g the Commission th a t they r e a l l y had no other 

r e a l i s t i c o p t i o n than t o increase access? I don't t h i n k so. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay, I t h i n k I understand your 

testimony. 

Anybody have any questions based on my discussion 

w i t h Mr. Price? 

{No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Swindler? 

MR. SWINDLER: No, Your Honor. 

MS. PAIVA: No. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you very much, Mr. Price. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Your Honor. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t looks l i k e we have one witness 

l e f t because --

MS. PAIVA: We s t i l l have one l i t t l e housekeeping 

matter w i t h D&E's cross e x h i b i t s . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Oh, I'm sorry. Go ahead. 

MS. PAIVA: I assume t h a t Mr. Swindler i s going t o 

move f o r the admission of both of these cross e x h i b i t s ? 

MR. SWINDLER: Yes, Your Honor. D&E c a r r i e r s would 

move f o r the admission of D&E Cross E x h i b i t No. 1 and D&E 

Cross E x h i b i t No. 2. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Any objection? 
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MS. PAIVA: I have no o b j e c t i o n t o No. 1, which i s 

the i n t e r r o g a t o r y response, but on No. 2, which i s the 

colored copy of the charts w i t h the tren d l i n e s , we do 

obj e c t t o the admission of t h i s document i n t o the record. 

The u n d e r l y i n g charts, the bar graph i t s e l f , i s already i n 

the record, i t ' s attached t o Mr. Beurer's testimony, so the 

onl y t h i n g t h a t t h i s e x h i b i t adds are the dark l i n e s t h a t 

connect the p o i n t s , but I t h i n k i t was p r e t t y w e l l 

e s t a b l i s h e d through Mr. Price's testimony t h a t these l i n e s 

don't prove anything. They ignore p a r t of the data p o i n t s ; 

they don't go up and down l i k e they would i f they were 

a c t u a l l y going t o graph the data p o i n t s from p o i n t t o p o i n t . 

I don't e x a c t l y know what d e f i n i t i o n of the term "trend" 

t h a t Mr. Swindler was using, but I don't t h i n k t h a t they 

show anything other than the f a c t t h a t the f i r s t number, i n 

c e r t a i n cases, the f i r s t number i s higher than the l a s t 

number, but t h a t i s obvious from the und e r l y i n g charts 

w i t h o u t needing t o draw these black l i n e s , which could be 

misleading i f i t was j u s t picked up as an e x h i b i t 

s u b s t a n t i v e l y i n the record. So we would ob j e c t t o t h i s 

e x h i b i t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Swindler. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, i f Ms. Paiva thought t h a t 

there was a problem, she had the o p p o r t u n i t y on r e d i r e c t t o 

ask Mr. Price f u r t h e r questions w i t h regard t o those, and 
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she d i d not. What I would p o i n t out i s as a cross e x h i b i t , 

Mr. Price's testimony, i n various places i n h i s d i r e c t and 

his r e b u t t a l , i n d i c a t e s t h a t i n h i s o p i n i o n the D&E access 

increases " f l y i n the face of Commission p o l i c y . " That 

discussion i s i n Mr. Price's r e b u t t a l at page 3, l i n e 3. I n 

a d d i t i o n , i n h i s d i r e c t testimony at page 13, l i n e 2, 

Mr. Price t e s t i f i e s t h a t the D&E companies are j u s t 

r e v e r s i n g d i r e c t i o n from p r i o r e f f o r t s by the Commission t o 

reduce r u r a l c a r r i e r access charges. He also states on page 

14, l i n e 13, of h i s d i r e c t testimony t h a t the Commission's 

Global Order r e f l e c t e d i t s p o l i c y determination t h a t such 

subsidy flows should be reduced over time. Cross-

Examination E x h i b i t No. 2 responds t o Mr. Price's testimony 

and shows t h a t , i n f a c t , these e x h i b i t s show t h a t even w i t h 

the increases i n the D&E 2006 PSI f i l i n g s , the Commission's 

p o l i c y of decreasing access rates since the Global Order, 

over time, have been followed. Therefore, I believe i t ' s an 

appropriate e x h i b i t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: I have t o t e l l you t h a t I thought the 

charts themselves d i d e x a c t l y what you t r i e d t o t e l l us t h a t 

they d i d and t h a t there's no act u a l reason t o have submitted 

them separately, but on the other hand, I don't see where 

the a d d i t i o n of a black l i n e makes any d i f f e r e n c e whatsoever 

to the und e r l y i n g chart, so I r e a l l y don't know why we're 

r e a l l y f i g h t i n g about i t , q u i t e honestly. I'm going t o 
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ov e r r u l e the o b j e c t i o n and admit i t f o r whatever purpose you 

t h i n k i t stands f o r . 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you. Your Honor. 

(Whereupon, the documents marked 

as D&E Cross-Examination E x h i b i t s 

Nos. 1 and 2 were received i n 

evidence.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Cheskis. 

MR. CHESKIS: Your Honor, before we c a l l the OSBA 

witness, I would l i k e t o move f o r the admission of the 

r e b u t t a l testimony of Dr. Robert Loube. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Any objection? 

(No response.) 

MR. CHESKIS: I w i l l i n d i c a t e t h a t the OSBA and D&E 

companies i n d i c a t e d they d i d not have cross f o r him. The 

Verizon companies were w i l l i n g t o waive t h e i r cross of 

Dr. Loube upon c o n d i t i o n of submission of a s t i p u l a t i o n i n t o 

the record, which I would now l i k e t o ask counsel f o r 

Verizon t o discuss. 

I am also handing copies of Dr. Loube's r e b u t t a l 

testimony dated January 5, both i n p r o p r i e t a r y and non­

p r o p r i e t a r y fashion, t o the court r e p o r t e r , and ask t h a t 

they be marked as OCA Statement 1-R. Copies have already 

p r e v i o u s l y been d i s t r i b u t e d t o Your Honor as w e l l as to the 

other p a r t i e s . 

• 
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JUDGE COLWELL: I asJc th a t you get me an a f f i d a v i t 

from Dr. Loube and submit t h a t as w e l l . 

MR. CHESKIS: A l l r i g h t . 

(Whereupon, the document was 

marked as OCA Statement No. 1-R 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. RACKOW: Your Honor, as Mr. Cheskis i n d i c a t e d , we 

have agreed t o waive cross-examination o f Dr. Loube provided 

t h a t we are also able t o s t i p u l a t e on the record t o c e r t a i n 

f a c t s and t o the admission of two e x h i b i t s . Those are pages 

1 and 9 through 13 of the OCA's j o i n t motion t o defer dated 

May 23, 2005 from Docket 1-00040105, and also, secondly, 

pages 1 and 7 through 10 of the OCA's j o i n t motion t o 

f u r t h e r stay dated August 30, 2006 from Docket 1-00040105. 

We have copies of those two e x h i b i t s t o submit. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. 

MR. RACKOW: Beyond the admission of those two 

e x h i b i t s i n t o the record, the other p a r t of the s t i p u l a t i o n 

i s t o s t a t e on the record, as counsel f o r OCA has agreed, 

t h a t Dr. Loube t e s t i f i e d i n t h i s proceeding t h a t the 

telephone p e n e t r a t i o n r a t e i n Pennsylvania as of March 2006 

was 94.8 percent. Based on the same r e p o r t by the Federal 

Communications Commission, about which Dr. Loube t e s t i f i e d , 

the telephone p e n e t r a t i o n r a t e i n Pennsylvania as of March 

2005 was 94.3 percent. The annual average telephone 
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p e n e t r a t i o n r a t e i n Pennsylvania f o r 2004 was 95.6 percent; 

and the annual average telephone p e n e t r a t i o n r a t e i n 

Pennsylvania f o r 2005 was 95.6 percent. 

Have I sta t e d t h a t accurately? 

MR. CHESKIS: Yes. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Does any other p a r t y have any 

o b j e c t i o n t o these statements being admitted t o the record? 

MR. SWINDLER: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . 

(Whereupon, the document marked 

as OCA Statement No. 1-R 

was received i n evidence.) 

MR. RACKOW: Shall we c a l l those e x h i b i t s Verizon 

Cross E x h i b i t s 3 and 4? 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's f i n e w i t h me. 

MR. RACKOW: Thank you. 

MR. CHESKIS: Thank you very much. Your Honor. 

(Whereupon, the documents were marked 

as Verizon Cross-Examination 

E x h i b i t s Nos. 3 and 4 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n , and were received i n 

evidence.) 

MR. GRAY: Your Honor, the OSBA would c a l l 

Mr. Buckalew t o the stand, please. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Good afternoon, s i r . 
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MR. BUCKALEW: Good afternoon. 

Whereupon, 

ALLEN G. BUCKALEW 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. GRAY: 

Q. Mr. Buckalew, w i l l you please s t a t e your f u l l 

name f o r the record and s p e l l your l a s t name? 

A. My name i s A l l e n G. Buckalew, B-u-c-k-a-l-e-w. 

MR. GRAY: Thank you. 

Your Honor, the OSBA has p r e v i o u s l y d i s t r i b u t e d a 

document t o a l l the p a r t i e s , i n c l u d i n g y o u r s e l f , t h a t i s 

e n t i t l e d the Rebuttal Testimony of A l l e n G. Buckalew. We 

would ask t h a t t h a t be marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n as OSBA 

Statement No. 1. 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . 

(Whereupon, the document was 

marked as OSBA Statement No. 1 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. GRAY: 

Q. Mr. Buckalew, do you have a copy of OSBA 

Statement No. 1 i n f r o n t of you? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Mr. Buckalew, was OSBA Statement No. 1 prepared 
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by you or under your supervision? 

A. Yes, i t was. 

Q. Mr. Buckalew, any changes or c o r r e c t i o n s t o OSBA 

Statement No. 1? 

A. No, there are not. 

Q. Mr. Buckalew, i f I asked you a l l the questions 

contained w i t h i n OSBA Statement No. 1, would each answer be 

the same today as i s set f o r t h i n the document? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Mr. Buckalew, are the answers i n OSBA Statement 

No. 1 t r u e and co r r e c t t o the best of your a b i l i t y and 

b e l i e f ? 

A. Yes. 

MR. GRAY: Your Honor, at t h i s time I would ask t o 

move OSBA Statement No. 1 i n t o the record, subject t o t i m e l y 

motions and cross-examination. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Let's go w i t h the cross-examination 

then. 

MR. GRAY: Mr. Buckalew i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross. 

JUDGE COLWELL: From the l i s t t h a t was given t o me, 

the only p a r t y t h a t has any cross f o r Mr. Buckalew i s 

Verizon. 

MR. SWINDLER: Yes, Your Honor, we do have some 

cross, although i t should not be extensive. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

• 
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BY MR. RACKOW: 

Q. Good afternoon, Mr. Buckalew. My name i s 

J e f f r e y Rackow. I'm here on behalf of the Verizon 

companies. You are t e s t i f y i n g on behalf of the O f f i c e of 

Small Business Advocate; correct? 

A. Correct. 

Q. Have you t e s t i f i e d i n other proceedings before 

the Commission? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Have you t e s t i f i e d i n other proceedings before 

the Commission about access charges? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And which proceedings would those be? 

A. You'd have t o look at my resume; they're a l l 

l i s t e d . 

Q. I s your testimony i n t h i s case submitted i n 

response t o Mr. Price's testimony of Verizon? 

A. Yes, my testimony was submitted i n response t o 

Mr. Price's testimony. 

Q. I n preparing f o r your testimony i n t h i s case, 

d i d you also f a m i l i a r i z e y o u r s e l f w i t h p o s i t i o n s of the OSBA 

i n other access cases? 

A. I've been involved i n them, so I t h i n k I -- I 

d i d n ' t do i t s p e c i f i c a l l y f o r t h i s case, but I know t h e i r 

p o s i t i o n . 
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Q. I n your testimony i n t h i s case, Mr. Buckalew, i s 

i t c o r r e c t t h a t you acknowledged t h a t the increases t o the 

D&E access charges must be j u s t , reasonable and non­

d i s c r i m i n a t o r y ? 

A. Correct. 

Q. And d i d you f u r t h e r t e s t i f y t h a t i n your view 

those access charge increases are i n f a c t reasonable and 

non-discriminatory? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the f a c t t h a t the 

Commission has another docket i n which i t i s i n v e s t i g a t i n g 

whether t o f u r t h e r reduce i n t r a s t a t e access charges of r u r a l 

ILECs such as the D&E companies? 

A. I'm aware th a t the Commission has a docket t o 

f u r t h e r examine access charges. Whether redu c t i o n i s a 

r e s u l t of t h a t i s another argument. 

Q. With the Judge's permission, I ' d l i k e t o hand t o 

you the Commission's order entered December 20, 2004 from 

Docket 1-00040105. I can provide copies f o r the other 

p a r t i e s as w e l l . 

JUDGE COLWELL: You can hand i t t o them. I don't 

know t h a t anybody needs a copy of t h a t order, but --

MR. "RACKOW: Pardon? 

JUDGE COLWELL: I don't know i f we a l l need a copy of 

th a t order, but you can c e r t a i n l y hand i t t o the witness f o r 
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h i s reference. 

(Document handed t o witness.) 

BY MR. RACKOW: 

Q. Mr. Buckalew, would you look at the l a s t page of 

t h a t order, please? Do you see that? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Could you please read the f i r s t numbered 

paragraph of t h a t page? 

A. "That an i n v e s t i g a t i o n t o consider whether 

i n t r a s t a t e " 

Q. I'm so r r y t o i n t e r r u p t . Could you begin at the 

beginning of the page, " I t i s ordered"? 

A. Well, why don't you read i t then? 

Q. Okay. Does t h a t order say, " I t i s ordered: (1) 

th a t an i n v e s t i g a t i o n t o consider whether i n t r a s t a t e access 

charges and intraLATA t o l l r a tes i n r u r a l ILECs' t e r r i t o r i e s 

should be decreased and t o consider any and a l l r a t e issues 

and r a t e changes t h a t should or would r e s u l t i n the event 

t h a t disbursements from the Pennsylvania Universal Service 

Fund are reduced and/or e l i m i n a t e d i s hereby i n s t i t u t e d . " 

Have I c o r r e c t l y read t h a t from t h a t order? 

A. Yes, and the emphasis i s on "should be." I n 

other words, w i l l they be increased i s s t i l l up f o r grabs. 

They haven't made a dec i s i o n t h a t they're going t o decrease 

access r a t e s . 
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Q. But you would agree t h a t t h a t i n v e s t i g a t i o n i s 

to consider whether t o reduce those access charges? 

A. C e r t a i n l y . 

Q. Did you know t h a t the Commission has stayed t h a t 

i n v e s t i g a t i o n ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Did you know t h a t the stay was imposed on the 

basis of a request t o the Commission by r u r a l ILECs, 

i n c l u d i n g the D&E companies, and the OCA? 

A. Among others I t h i n k , yes. 

Q. And d i d you know t h a t t h a t request t o the 

Commission f o r a stay was supported by the OSBA on whose 

behalf you're t e s t i f y i n g here? 

A. That's what I meant by "among others." 

Q. With the Judge's permission, I ' d l i k e t o show 

you what we're marking f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n purposes as 

Verizon Cross E x h i b i t 5. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Fine. 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as Verizon Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 5 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. GRAY: Are you going t o mark t h i s order as an 

e x h i b i t ? 

MR. RACKOW: No, we're not going t o introduce t h a t 

order i n t o the record. 

• 
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1 (Document handed t o witness.) 

2 BY MR. RACKOW: 

3 Q. Mr. Buckalew, what I've handed you we've marked 

4 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n purposes as Verizon Cross E x h i b i t 5, and 

5 i t i s a b r i e f t h a t was f i l e d by the O f f i c e of Small Business 

6 Advocate i n Docket No. 1-00040105 on June 28, 2005. Do you 

7 have a copy of t h a t b r i e f before you, Mr. Buckalew? 

8 A. You j u s t handed i t t o me. 

9 Q. Would you please t u r n t o page 3 of t h a t b r i e f ? 

10 I f you look i n the middle of the page, the f i r s t sentence i n 

11 s e c t i o n B, does t h a t say, "As the ALJ pointed out i n her 

12 June 8, 2005, Order, at page 9, the Commission has 

13 i n s t i t u t e d a Verizon access charge proceeding which 

14 g e n e r a l l y p a r a l l e l s the Commission's i n v e s t i g a t i o n i n t o 

15 r u r a l ILEC access charges"? Have I c o r r e c t l y read from t h a t 

16 b r i e f ? 

17 A. Yes, you have. 

18 Q. And i f you t u r n t o the next page, on page 4 of 

19 t h a t b r i e f of the OSBA, i f I may d i r e c t your a t t e n t i o n , 

20 please, t o the second sentence a f t e r the block quote, the 

21 sentence t h a t begins, "Just as the Commission," I would read 

22 t h a t : "Just as the Commission recognized i n the Verizon 

23 proceeding t h a t the FCC s access charge d e l i b e r a t i o n s could 

24 s e r i o u s l y impact i f , and how, Verizon's i n t r a s t a t e access 

25 charges should be changed, so too could the FCCs 

m 
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d e l i b e r a t i o n s s e r i o u s l y impact i f , and how, the r u r a l ILECs' 

i n t r a s t a t e access charges should be changed." Have I 

c o r r e c t l y read t h a t sentence from the b r i e f of the OSBA? 

A. Again, you've read i t c o r r e c t l y . 

Q. Mr. Buckalew, are you f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t Verizon 

access charge proceeding? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And have you submitted testimony i n t h a t 

proceeding yo u r s e l f ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Was t h a t on behalf of the OSBA? 

A. Yes. 

MR. RACKOW: I'd l i k e t o mark as Verizon Cross 

E x h i b i t 6 Mr. Buckalew's testimony from t h a t Verizon access 

charge proceeding. This testimony, Your Honor, i s from the 

access charge proceeding, which i s Commission Docket No. C-

20027195, and i t was the d i r e c t testimony of A l l e n Buckalew 

on behalf of the O f f i c e of Small Business Advocate, dated 

June 8, 2005, which I ' d l i k e t o show him and mark as an 

e x h i b i t . I t was submitted i n t h a t proceeding as p r o p r i e t a r y 

testimony. We only had a copy of the p r o p r i e t a r y version. 

The p a r t s of the testimony t o which I would l i k e t o d i r e c t 

h i s a t t e n t i o n and ask a question a c t u a l l y do not contain 

p r o p r i e t a r y i n f o r m a t i o n . So w i t h the Judge's permission, 

and unless there's an o b j e c t i o n from the other p a r t i e s , what 
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we could do i s introduce i n t o the record or move l a t e r i n t o 

the record only the cover page and t h a t one p a r t i c u l a r page 

t h a t we wish t o cross-examine about, r a t h e r than t r y i n g t o 

seal t h i s document or submit a p r o p r i e t a r y v ersion, i f t h a t 

would be okay w i t h the Judge, w i t h Your Honor, and unless 

there's o b j e c t i o n from other p a r t i e s . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Gray. 

MR. GRAY: I don't have an o b j e c t i o n , but I'm going 

t o q u i c k l y ask sometime soon f o r an o f f e r of proof what the 

testimony i s going t o demonstrate, but I'm wi t h h o l d i n g that 

and w e ' l l proceed. We are not offended by the p r o p r i e t a r y 

issues, we're more concerned i n making sure t h a t Verizon's 

and D&E's p r o p r i e t a r y m a t e r i a l i s taken care of, so we don't 

have an issue on t h a t side of i t . 

MR. RACKOW: Very w e l l , and i f the witness at any 

time would l i k e t o see the f u l l p r o p r i e t a r y v ersion, we can 

provide t h a t f o r the witness t o see without having to put i t 

i n t o the record, but we don't t h i n k i t would be necessary. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Why don't you give him a f u l l copy 

and then you can ask your questions from t h a t , and give 

everybody else the p a r t t h a t we need t o see. 

MR. RACKOW: We can do t h a t . We're marking t h i s as 

Verizon Cross E x h i b i t 6, and t h i s i s the cover page and 

numbered page 5 from the d i r e c t testimony of A l l e n Buckalew 

from Docket No. C-20027195 dated June 8, 2005. 
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(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as Verizon Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 6 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

(Document handed t o witness.) 

MR. RACKOW: We've handed the f u l l p r o p r i e t a r y 

v e r s i o n t o the witness only and have d i s t r i b u t e d copies of 

the cover page and page 5 alone t o a l l the other p a r t i e s . 

BY MR. RACKOW: 

Q. Mr. Buckalew, do you have a copy of the e x h i b i t 

which has been marked Verizon Cross E x h i b i t 6? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. You also have a f u l l copy of the p r o p r i e t a r y 

v e r s i o n of t h a t testimony? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Does t h i s appear t o be your testimony from t h a t 

proceeding? 

A. Yes, i t i s . 

Q. Please t u r n t o page 5. Could you please read 

the l a s t sentence on t h a t page? 

A. Why don't you read i t and I ' l l agree t o i t . I'm 

a f r a i d I might read the wrong sentence. 

Q. Okay. Does t h a t l a s t sentence on page 5 say 

"Changes t o i n t r a s t a t e access charges at t h i s time are not 

j u s t i f i e d , e i t h e r based on costs (as I discuss below), or 

given the f a c t t h a t the FCC may soon change the e n t i r e 
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s t r u c t u r e f o r access charges"? Was t h a t p a r t of your 

testimony i n th a t case? 

A. You read t h a t sentence c o r r e c t l y . 

And so th a t was part of your testimony i n that Q -

case? 

A. I n the context of t h i s testimony, yes. 

Q. Thank you, Mr. Buckalew. 

You s a i d e a r l i e r , Mr. Buckalew, t h a t your testimony 

i n t h i s case was i n response t o the testimony of Mr. Price 

of Verizon. Did you know t h a t Mr. Price i n t h i s case has 

t e s t i f i e d t h a t the D&E access charge increases are not j u s t 

and reasonable while the Commission's general i n v e s t i g a t i o n 

of access charges of r u r a l ILECs i s stayed? 

A. Well, I know he's t e s t i f i e d t o t h a t , but he's 

wrong. The Commission, i f they're going t o stay a l l access 

charge changes, then they ought t o change and stay the PCOs. 

Q. But you are aware t h a t he has pointed t o the 

stay as the basis of why he believes the access charge 

increases are not j u s t and reasonable? 

A. I d i d n ' t hear t h a t as r e a l l y the basis f o r his 

testimony. I mean, he t h i n k s any -- I t h i n k he t h i n k s t h a t 

any k i n d of change past decrease i s not j u s t and reasonable. 

Q. Have you read Mr. Price's testimony? 

A. Yes, I have." 

Q. Have you read h i s r e b u t t a l testimony? 
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A. Yes, I have. 

Q. Have you read h i s s u r r e b u t t a l testimony? 

A. Yes, I have. 

Q. I n your own testimony i n t h i s case t h a t you've 

submitted, d i d you ever once mention the stay of the access 

charge i n v e s t i g a t i o n ? 

A. No, because everybody knows there's a stay. Why 

would I? 

Q. Did you and the OSBA have the o p p o r t u n i t y to 

submit s u r r e b u t t a l testimony i n t h i s case? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And d i d you submit any s u r r e b u t t a l testimony i n 

t h i s case? 

A. There was no need. 

MR. RACKOW: Subject t o moving i n t o evidence the 

e x h i b i t s we've marked, and subject t o whatever there might 

be on r e d i r e c t , I have no f u r t h e r questions. 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . I guess no one else has a 

question on the f i r s t round. 

Mr. Gray, do you have any r e d i r e c t ? 

MR. GRAY: Yes. Thank you, Your Honor. 

Verizon counsel f i r s t crossed my witness on the 

docket which i s 1-00040105; t h a t ' s correct? This i s the one 

t h a t i s not a cross-examination e x h i b i t ; correct? 

(Document shown t o Counsel Rackow.) 
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MR. RACKOW: C o r r e c t . I t was shown t o t h e w i t n e s s . 

MR. GRAY: And you had my e x p e r t r e a d t he f i r s t 

o r d e r i n g p a r a g r a p h o f page 7; c o r r e c t ? 

MR. RACKOW: I t h i n k he had me read i t . 

MR. GRAY: Would you please r e a d t h e t i t l e o f t h a t 

case? 

MR. RACKOW: Order? 

MR. GRAY: Yes, t h a t o r d e r . What's t h e t i t l e ? 

MR. RACKOW: The c a p t i o n i s " I n v e s t i g a t i o n Regarding 

I n t r a s t a t e Access Charges and IntraLATA T o l l Rates o f Ru r a l 

C a r r i e r s , and t h e Pennsylvania U n i v e r s a l S e r v i c e Fund." 

MR. GRAY: Thank you. J u s t so we're complete about 

what we're t a l k i n g about i n t h a t i n v e s t i g a t i o n . Thank you. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. GRAY: 

Q. Mr. Buckalew, you have y o u r complete d i r e c t 

t e s t i m o n y i n C-20027195 i n f r o n t o f you; i s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

A. C o r r e c t . 

Q. Counsel gave you your f u l l p r o p r i e t a r y version,-

c o r r e c t ? 

A. 

i s . 

Q. When you answered V e r i z o n ' s c o u n s e l ' s q u e s t i o n , 

you s a i d t h a t sentence was " I n t h e c o n t e x t o f t h i s 

t e s t i m o n y . " Would you please g i v e us t h e c o n t e x t o f t h e 

I haven't checked every page, b u t I assume i t 
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sentence i n t h i s testimony t h a t you allu d e d t o under cross-

examination? 

A. Well, the changes t h a t were r e f e r r e d t o are 

changes i n Verizon. Verizon has already dumped most of i t s 

costs onto other ratepayers. You j u s t heard a comparison 

r e c e n t l y when Mr. Price was g i v i n g a comparison between 

D&E's amount t h a t they have charged t o other customers, 

w e l l , they charged t h a t because the other customers use 

t h e i r f a c i l i t i e s , and the amount t h a t Verizon has charged. 

This was r e l a t e d s p e c i f i c a l l y t o Verizon. The f a c t i s , i s 

t h a t Verizon has pushed most of these costs onto i t s less 

e l a s t i c , more monopolistic ratepayers. 

Q. Thank you. Just t o c l a r i f y the record, counsel 

f o r Verizon asked you about Mr. Price's --

MR. GRAY: There was d i r e c t , r e b u t t a l and 

s u r r e b u t t a l ; correct? And then there was also o r a l 

r e j o i n d e r ; i s t h a t correct? 

(No response.) 

Q. So I'm j u s t saying, Verizon asked you i f you had 

read a l l of Mr. Price's testimony, and you had; t h a t ' s 

c o rrect? 

A. Correct. 

Q. Were you also i n the room when Mr. Price was on 

the stand today? 

A. Yes. 
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1 MR. GRAY: Thank you. That's a l l I have. 

2 JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Rackow? 

3 MR. RACKOW: No f u r t h e r questions. We would l i k e t o 

4 move i n t o the record those two e x h i b i t s . 

5 JUDGE COLWELL: Are there any ob j e c t i o n s t o the 

6 admission of Verizon Cross E x h i b i t s Nos. 5 and 6? 

7 MR. GRAY: Your Honor, I t h i n k I would r a t h e r have --

8 Verizon Cross E x h i b i t 6, l e t ' s put i n h i s e n t i r e testimony 

9 as opposed t o an excerpt, because the excerpt, our 

10 co n t e n t i o n would be t h i s i s out of context. I t says what i t 

11 says, but i t ' s out of context. 

12 I t ' s one page and one sentence out of how many pages 

13 of testimony? 

14 THE WITNESS: Fourteen. 

15 MR. GRAY: My preference i s t o put the whole 

16 testimony i n . 

17 JUDGE COLWELL: Do you have copies of the whole 

18 testimony? 

19 MR. RACKOW: We do, but only the p r o p r i e t a r y version. 

20 JUDGE COLWELL: Well, we can put t h a t i n t o the 

21 p r o p r i e t a r y envelope i n the Secretary's Bureau. 

22 MR. RACKOW: Can we propose instead t o submit a f u l l 

23 n o n - p r o p r i e t a r y v e r s i o n f o r the record? 

24 MR. GRAY: That's f i n e w i t h me. I would l i k e t o 

25 review what non-proprietary looks l i k e , but --
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JUDGE COLWELL: But you s a i d you d i d n ' t have t h a t . 

MR. RACKOW: We do n o t , b u t t h e p o r t i o n s t o which we 

r e f e r r e d a re o n l y n o n - p r o p r i e t a r y . 

JUDGE COLWELL: But f o r t h a t p a r t i c u l a r p r o c e e d i n g 

t h e r e would have been two s u b m i t t e d , one p r o p r i e t a r y and one 

non. You need t o get a copy o f t h e n o n - p r o p r i e t a r y t h a t was 

s u b m i t t e d ; you can't make up your own. 

MR. GRAY: When I g e t back t o t h e o f f i c e I ' l l check 

and see i f we have t h a t . I t h i n k we do. 

MR. RACKOW: I t was t e s t i m o n y t h a t t h e OSBA 

s u b m i t t e d . 

JUDGE COLWELL: I und e r s t a n d t h a t , b u t t h e f a c t o f 

the m a t t e r i s we need t o g e t i t i n t o t h i s r e c o r d somehow. 

MR. RACKOW: Assuming a f u l l copy o f t h e non­

p r o p r i e t a r y v e r s i o n can be found, would t h a t be s u f f i c i e n t 

t o i n t r o d u c e ? 

MR. GRAY: That's f i n e . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Then you w i l l need t o submit two o f 

tho s e t o t h e c o u r t r e p o r t e r ASAP. 

MR. RACKOW: C o r r e c t . 

MR. GRAY: And t o a l l p a r t i e s ; r i g h t ? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Pardon? 

MR. GRAY: And t o a l l p a r t i e s ? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. W e l l , o n l y one copy. 

MR. RACKOW: But o n l y t h e n o n - p r o p r i e t a r y v e r s i o n . 
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JUDGE COLWELL: But you only need t o give him one 

copy and he gets t o make them. 

Are there any ob j e c t i o n s t o the admission of the non­

p r o p r i e t a r y testimony t h a t we haven't seen yet i n a 

proceeding where i t ' s already been submitted? 

(No response.) 

MR. RACKOW: And t h a t we would be i n l i e u of what 

we've already marked as Verizon Cross E x h i b i t 6. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Right. We can take out t h a t and 

throw i t away, and you w i l l submit f r e s h copies. 

A l l r i g h t . Hearing no.objection, then t h a t i s 

admitted. I'm t r u s t i n g everyone t o get those copies 

submitted q u i c k l y and c o r r e c t l y . 

(Whereupon, the documents marked 

as Verizon Cross-Examination 

E x h i b i t s Nos. 5 and 6 

were received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: While we're a d m i t t i n g testimony, 

l e t ' s admit Mr. Price's testimony. Mr. Price has Statement 

1 w i t h E x h i b i t s 1 t o 10; Statement 1.1 w i t h E x h i b i t s 1 to 7; 

and s u r r e b u t t a l w i t h no e x h i b i t s ; correct? 

MS. PAIVA: Correct. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Are there any obj e c t i o n s t o the 

admission of those documents? 

(No response.) 
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JUDGE COLWELL: They are a d m i t t e d . 

(Whereupon, the documents marked 

as Verizon Statement No. 1.0, with 

Verizon E x h i b i t s Nos. 1 through 10; 

Verizon Statement No. 1.1, with 

Verizon E x h i b i t s Nos. 1 through 7; 

and Verizon Statement No. 1.2 were 

r e c e i v e d i n evidence.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Do we have any f u r t h e r q u e s t i o n s f o r 

Mr. Buckalew? 

MR. RACKOW: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you v e r y much f o r coming. You 

may s t e p down. 

THE WITNESS: You're welcome. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t appears we're f r e s h out o f 

wi t n e s s e s . 

Yes, s i r ? 

MR. GRAY: We would l i k e t o move Mr. Buckalew's 

t e s t i m o n y i n t o t he r e c o r d , p l e a s e . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Are t h e r e any o b j e c t i o n s t o t h e 

adm i s s i o n o f Mr. Buckalew's t e s t i m o n y s u b m i t t e d i n t h i s 

p r o ceeding? 

MR. RACKOW: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t ' s Statement No. 1, no e x h i b i t s . 
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H e a r i n g no o b j e c t i o n , i t i s a d m i t t e d . 

(Whereupon, the document marked 

as OSBA Statement No. 1 

was r e c e i v e d i n evidence.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: By my count t h e n , we have a d m i t t e d 

e v e r y t h i n g we were supposed t o . D i d I miss a n y t h i n g ? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Then w e ' l l go on t o t h e next phase, 

which i s t h e b r i e f i n g phase, and I know we have t h a t 

scheduled. I have t o f i n d my copy o f i t . 

(Pause.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: We are on a v e r y e x p e d i t e d schedule 

here. The main b r i e f s are due January 26, and t h e r e p l y 

b r i e f s are due February 2. 

Here i s an a d d i t i o n a l r e q u e s t I have. Because we 

have had so v e r y many r e f e r e n c e s t o so v e r y many Commission 

o r d e r s , what I would l i k e t h e p a r t i e s t o do i s t o compile a 

se p a r a t e b o o k l e t o f a l l o f t h e Commission o r d e r s you're 

r e f e r r i n g t o and submit t h a t w i t h y our b r i e f . That way we 

can have a complete r e f e r e n c e book not o n l y f o r my use but 

f o r t h e Commission's use, because t h e y don't have a l o t o f 

t i m e t o r e v i e w cases t h a t come b e f o r e them most o f t h e t i m e . 

T h i s one I don't know how l o n g t h e y w i l l t a k e . They've 

g i v e n us a d e a d l i n e ; t h e y don't have one themselves. But 

t h e y can do t h i s a l o t q u i c k e r i f t h e y don't have t o p u l l 
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o l d orders out. So l e t ' s make i t so t h a t we have one 

booklet t h a t has a l l the orders i n i t , l e t ' s put them 

c h r o n o l o g i c a l l y and w i t h separate p a g i n a t i o n so t h a t we can 

r e f e r t o i t and everybody r e f e r s t o the same booklet; you 

can r e f e r t o the order and make up a name f o r i t t h a t you 

a l l use. Can you come t o t h i s agreement on your own or do I 

have t o make i t up f o r you? 

MR. SWINDLER: We could probably work i t out, 

Your Honor, but i t might be d i f f i c u l t knowing each other's 

-- what we're going t o be c i t i n g i n the orders. On top of 

t h a t , I'm j u s t t h i n k i n g t h a t we a c t u a l l y c i t e the Global 

Order, f o r example, which i s i n WP, --

JUDGE COLWELL: That's a huge document. 

MR. SWINDLER: so i t i s a published order. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I don't t h i n k you need t o include the 

Global Order. 

MR. SWINDLER: I f we can exclude t h a t , t h a t would be 

h e l p f u l . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. D e f i n i t e l y exclude t h a t . They 

should a l l have copies on t h e i r desks. 

MR. SWINDLER: But we're going t o be p r e t t y busy j u s t 

t r y i n g t o get a b r i e f done i n a week. I don't know how 

we're going t o have time t o coordinate t h i n g s w i t h the other 

p a r t i e s . 

MS. PAIVA: Can I make a suggestion? 

• 
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JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

MS. PAIVA: When we do an appel l a t e b r i e f , sometimes 

we do the appendix a f t e r the b r i e f s are submitted. The only 

problem i s then you won't have page c i t e s , but you could 

have a l l the orders i n chronological order i n a book t h a t 

way. Because i n a week i t ' s going t o be hard t o put 

together a b r i e f and also have page c i t e s t o an appendix and 

get those i n t o the b r i e f s . I t ' s hard enough t o even w r i t e 

the b r i e f i n t h a t short a period. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, we can c e r t a i n l y put 

together a booklet t h a t w i l l accompany our main b r i e f t h a t 

includes orders t h a t we have c i t e d . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Are we doing t h i s so t h a t a l l the 

p a r t i e s are f i l i n g main b r i e f s simultaneously, or are you 

f i l i n g f i r s t ? 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, i t ' s my understanding t h a t 

everyone was f i l i n g main b r i e f s . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. I r e a l l y t h i n k t h a t what I 

need here i s one document t h a t you a l l r e f e r t o so t h a t a l l 

of the references match. That's what I need. 

MR. GRAY: Your Honor, could we go o f f the record? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes, we can. 

(Discussion o f f the record.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Let's go back on the record. 

While we were o f f the record we discussed the f a c t 

• 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



168 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

t h a t I have asked the p a r t i e s , s p e c i f i c a l l y the Denver & 

Ephrata p a r t i e s , t o compile a complete booklet of the 

Commission orders t h a t are used i n t h i s case, w i t h the 

exception of the Global Order, which i s r e a l l y too 

voluminous t o be included. The p a r t i e s are a l l t o give the 

case numbers and captions t o Mr. Swindler by noon on Friday, 

the 19th, and by the f o l l o w i n g Wednesday, he w i l l have 

compiled the booklet f o r t h e i r use and reference i n t h e i r 

b r i e f s which are due on the 26th. You a l l get e x t r a p o i n t s 

f o r t h i s . 

The other issue t h a t I have i s there are some 

p r o p r i e t a r y e x h i b i t s i n some of the testimony. Are a l l of 

the p r o p r i e t a r y e x h i b i t s c l e a r l y marked i n testimony t h a t ' s 

marked p r o p r i e t a r y , or are there some p r o p r i e t a r y e x h i b i t s 

t h a t are j u s t attached t o testimony but marked as 

p r o p r i e t a r y when the testimony i s n ' t ? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: I'm t r y i n g t o make sure there aren't 

any p r o p r i e t a r y e x h i b i t s t h a t aren't c l e a r l y marked t o go 

i n t o the orange f o l d e r . 

MS. PAIVA: I f I understand your question c o r r e c t l y , 

f o r the Verizon testimony, the two t h a t have e x h i b i t s --

only two pieces have e x h i b i t s . We have the p r o p r i e t a r y 

v e r s i o n of the testimony designated p r o p r i e t a r y on the cover 

of the testimony and on the e x h i b i t s . 
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JUDGE COLWELL: That's f i n e . Okay. As long as 

everybody has t h a t d i f f e r e n t i a l . 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes, s i r . 

MR. SWINDLER: We do a c t u a l l y have e x h i b i t s t h a t are 

p r o p r i e t a r y and they are stapled t o the testimony and the 

testimony i s not p r o p r i e t a r y . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. How do you want t o handle 

that? You can take them o f f and i t ' s r e a l l y very 

d i f f i c u l t t o do without s u b s t i t u t i n g your testimony w i t h at 

le a s t a page marker t h a t says " p r o p r i e t a r y e x h i b i t excluded 

here" or something l i k e t h a t . 

MR. SWINDLER: What you would l i k e us t o do then i s 

to j u s t deem what we have submitted a t t h i s p o i n t as the 

p r o p r i e t a r y v e r s i o n and submit t o you p u b l i c versions of the 

testimonies w i t h page markers i n places of the p r o p r i e t a r y 

e x h i b i t s ? 

JUDGE COLWELL: That would be the best way t o make 

sure e v e r y t h i n g gets i n t o the r i g h t f o l d e r , and make sure 

you or the court r e p o r t e r marks t h a t c l e a r l y so t h a t when 

she gives them t o the Secretary's Bureau, they know what 

c o l o r f o l d e r t o put them i n t o . Okay? 

MR. SWINDLER: We'll do t h a t . Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Are there any other issues we need t o 

discuss on the records today? 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y (717 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



170 

I 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

MR. GRAY: Your Honor, j u s t t o be cl e a r , the 

t r a n s c r i p t i s on a three business day turn-around; i s t h a t 

c orrect? 

COURT REPORTER: Yes. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Anything else? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: A l l r i g h t . I don't want t o hold you 

back any longer, you a l l have a l o t of work t o do. Thank 

you f o r your patience and your time. We're o f f the record. 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you, Your Honor. 

MR. GRAY: Thank you, Your Honor. 

MR. CHESKIS: Thank you, Your Honor. 

MS. PAIVA: Thank you, Your Honor. 

MR. RACKOW: Thank you, Your Honor. 

(Whereupon, at 2:36 p.m., the hearing was concluded.) 
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C E R T I F I C A T E 

I hereby c e r t i f y , as the stenographic r e p o r t e r , t h a t 

the foregoing proceedings were taken s t e n o g r a p h i c a l l y by me, 

and t h e r e a f t e r reduced t o t y p e w r i t i n g by me or under my 

d i r e c t i o n ; and t h a t t h i s t r a n s c r i p t i s a t r u e and accurate 

record to the best of my a b i l i t y . 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY, INC. 

By: 

J u d i t h A. Va lenc ik 
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